UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

+ + + + +

ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON THE
AUDITING PROFESSION

+ + + + +

OPEN MEETING

+ + + + +

TUESDAY, JUNE 3, 2008

The Committee met at 10:00 a.m. iIn the
Cash Room of the Department of the Treasury,
1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W., Washington,
DC, Arthur Levitt, Jr. and Donald Nicolaisen,
Co-Chairs, presiding.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

ARTHUR LEVITT, JR., Co-Chair
DONALD T. NICOLAISEN, Co-Chair
ALAN L. BELLER

AMY WOODS BRINKLEY

MARY K. BUSH

H. RODGIN COHEN

TIMOTHY FLYNN

ROBERT R. GLAUBER

KEN GOLDMAN (via telephone)
GAYLEN R. HANSEN

BARRY MELANCON

ANNE M. MULCAHY

RICHARD H. MURRAY

GARY JOHN PREVITS

DAMON A. SILVERS

SARAH E. SMITH

WILLIAM D. TRAVIS

LYNN E. TURNER

PAUL A. VOLCKER (via telephone)
ANN YERGER

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




OBSERVERS PRESENT:

SOPHIE BARANGER (OBSERVER-DELEGATE FOR
MICHEL PRADA)

ROBERT H. HERZ

MARK W. OLSON

ZOE-VONNA PALMROSE

TREASURY OFFICIAL PRESENT:

ROBERT K. STEEL, Undersecretary for Domestic
Finance

TREASURY STAFF PRESENT:

KELLY AYERS

GERRY HUGHES

TIMOTHY HUNT

KRISTEN JACONI

STEVEN LAUGHTON

PANELISTS - PANEL 1I:

JEAN BEDARD, Timothy B. Harbert
Professor of Accounting, Department of
Accountancy, Bentley College.

KAYLA J. GILLAN, Chief Administrative Officer,
RiskMetrics Group

JOHN BIGGS, Chair, Audit Committee, Boeing

WILLIAM KINNEY, Charles and Elizabeth Prothro
Regents Chair i1n Business, and
Price Waterhouse Fellow in Auditing,
University of Texas iIn Austin

ANNE LANG, Chief Human Resources Officer,
Grant Thornton LLP

FRANK K. ROSS, Director, Center for
Accounting Education, Howard
University School of Business

PANELISTS - PANEL I1:
HARVEY GOLDSCHMID, Dwight Professor of Law,
Columbia Law School

DAN GUY, Former Vice President, Professional

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




Standards and Services, AICPA.

| BARRY MATHEWS, Deputy Chairman, Aon
Corporation

NELL  MINOW, Editor and Co-Founder, The
Corporate Library

JULES W. MUIS, Former Vice President and
Controller, World Bank

KATHRYN A. OBERLY, Vice Chair and General
Counsel, Ernst & Young LLP

REX STAPLES, General Counsel, North American
Securities Administrators Association

MICHAEL YOUNG, Partner, Willkie Farr &
Gallagher LLP

PANELISTS - PANEL 111:

MARK ANSON, President and Executive Director,
Investment Services, Nuveen
Investments

CHARLES W. GERDTS, 111, General Counsel,
PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

KENNETH NIELSEN GOLDMAN, Capital Markets and
SEC Practice Director, J.H. Cohn LLP

JAMES KAPLAN, Chairman and Founder, Audit
Integrity

BRIAN O“MALLEY, Senior Vice President and
General
Auditor, NASDAQ Stock Market

KURT N. SCHACHT, Managing Director, Centre for
Financial Markets Integrity, CFA
Institute

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




TABLE OF CONTENTS

PAGE

Panel I: Human Capital ... ... .. ... ......... 5

Panel 11: Firm Structure and Finances.... 105
Panel I11: Concentration and

Competition ......... .. ... ..... 262

Addendum . . ... aaiaaaan 315

Adjourn

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

P-R-0-C-E-E-D-1-N-G-S
(10:00 a.m.)

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Good morning.
1"d like to call the meeting to order, and
welcome the Members, observers and the public
to our open meeting of the Advisory Committee
on the Auditing Profession.

1"d like to remind those around the
table to turn off their Blackberries, because
they do interfere with reception. Panelists
and Members and observers should press the
button on the microphone when it"s their turn
to speak, and once again when you®"re finished,
to turn the button off.

There are going to be three panel
sessions on the recommendations in the Draft
Report and a TfTinal session to discuss an
addendum to the Advisory Committee"s Draft
Report.

With regard to the panels, each
panelist will be limited to five minutes of
oral testimony. And after the full panel has

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

delivered oral statements, Members of the
Advisory Committee will be able to pose
questions.

I"d like at this time to welcome
Sophie Baranger, who 1is representing Michel
Prada, who has probably become one of the
outstanding regulators throughout the world,
and we are delighted and honored to have you
with us this morning, Madame Baranger.

MS. BARANGER: Thank you very much.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: As the Tirst
panel i1s focusing on the Human Capital Chapter
of the Advisory Committee"s Draft Report, the
first individuals permitted to question these
panelists will be the Members of the Human
Capital Subcommittee.

Each Member will be limited to a
five minute question and answer period.
Members will be able to send questions to the
panelists after the meeting, thus allowing all
Members the ability to have their questions
answered.
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I"d like to mention that since
we"ve had a large number of panelists request
to appear on a number of issues, the
composition of every panel does not precisely
conform to the topics considered by the panel.

John Biggs this morning, who is on
the TfTirst panel, will be talking about the
Issue of reports important to audit
committees, not strictly according to what the
first panel will consider.

1"d like now to call upon panelists
Jean C. Bedard, Timothy B. Harbert Professor
of Accounting, Department of Accountancy at
Bentley College.

MS. BEDARD: Thank you, Art.
Bentley College i1s -- was founded as a School
of Accounting, and today, 1ts accounting
programs are nationally ranked at the
undergraduate and graduate levels. To date,
we have graduated 17,898 individuals with
accounting-related bachelors and masters
degrees.
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I"m a member of a three-person task
force also i1ncluding Professors Joe Carcello
of the University of Tennessee and Dana
Hermanson of Kennesaw State University, who
was requested by the American Accounting
Association to respond to the Committee®s
draft recommendations.

These comments were submitted to
you in writing by Professor Carcello on May
15. Our written response and my remarks today
reflect our own personal views, not the views
of the American Accounting Association.

In making Human Capital one of its
three key areas, the Committee has signaled to
investors, corporations, regulators and
academic iInstitutions that students 1iIn our
accounting programs are crucial to the future
health of the capital markets.

As professors of auditing and
accounting, we"ve been telling our students
this for years, and 1, for one, am pleased to
have this be officially recognized in
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Washington.

The Human Capital section of the
Committee"s Draft Report has a number of
recommendations regarding who enters our
university programs and on the [learning
experiences they have once there.

In the short time allotted to me, |
want to mention three aspects of our task
force"s response. First, recommendation one
suggests that curricula of accounting programs
should continuously evolve 1In adaptation to
changes 1n the professional environment. We
certainly support this recommendation, but
note that changes iIn the environment almost
always i1nvolve adding course content rather
than deleting or substituting content. Thus,
the required knowledge base of auditors,
especially public company auditors, continues
to build.

In the past 20 years, many state
boards of accountancy have recognized this by
adopting requirements for a Tifth year of

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

10

education prior to the CPA exam. And 1n
response, many accounting departments added
masters degree programs, or augmented existing
programs to meet the demand for education
beyond the baccalaureate.

At most schools, this type of
incremental content referred to by the
Committee 1i1s primarily covered iIn the Tifth
year. However, some states have recently
reduced their requirements fTor taking the
exam, and my understanding is now 18 states
currently allow candidates to sit for the exam
after 120 hours.

IT candidates are eligible to sit
for the exam after four years, the advance
level courses iIn which this new knowledge 1is
covered won"t have been taken. This
constrains the ability of the CPA exam to
cover topics that relate to auditing In an
increasingly complex world.

One possible solution Is to have an
additional layer of testing for public company
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auditors that i1s beyond the normal four parts
we have now, that would be taken after a
graduate degree and several years of
experience. This i1s only one possibility, but
that"s one way we could cover that advanced
knowledge that i1s needed to -- at the partner
and manager level in complex public company
engagements.

The second point In our comments |
want to emphasize iIs that while the
Committee"s recommendations relate to the
education of accounting students, the Tuture
health of the auditing profession 1iIs also
impacted by the education and values of other
business students who will some day be
managing corporations.

The external auditor begins his or
her task of assurance with a baseline of
financial reporting quality that iIs
represented in the unaudited balances prepared
by management. IT business schools educate
students iIn all majors in the importance of
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reliable and transparent reporting, and iIn the
need for sound governance and iInternal
controls, presumably the quality level of the
unaudited numbers would iIncrease.

While general Dbusiness education
may seem outside the Committee®s charge, we
believe i1t 1s as crucial as accounting
education to 1insuring the sustainability of
the auditing profession and maintaining the
health of the capital markets.

Third, we support the Committee"s
Human  Capital recommendation five which
encourages study of the future structure of
higher education In accounting, especially as
It pertains to public company audits.

Among the possible options i1s the
professional school of auditing model, which
Professor Carcello outlined in his previous
testimony before this Committee. This model
envisions free-standing, professional schools
that are clearly and consistently oriented

around the role of the auditor 1In iInvestor
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protection.

Because there are many issues to
consider, a joint commission of practitioners,
academics and other stakeholders would be a
necessary Tirst step. Again, thank you for
the opportunity to be here today.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Thank you. 1
would now like to call upon John Biggs, the
chairman of the Boeing Audit Committee and
former chief execute officer and chairman of
TIAA-CREF. John.

MR. BIGGS: Thank you, Chairman
Levitt, Nicolaisen, and the Members of the
Advisory Committee, many of whom are long term
friends of mine.

I"m happy to have a chance to
testify 1n favor of our public auditing firms
preparing their own financial reports, which
would be audited by an independent -- another
independent audit committee.

My  career, like many 1n the
financial world, has devolved Into serving on

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

14

audit committees. I"m on about seven or
eight, at this point, mostly nonprofit, but
several for-profit. I consider i1t a sort of
purgatory for the -- my sins in the past in
the corporate world to have to serve on that
many audit committees. Actually, | do enjoy
doing it.

I think you"re all aware, Tully
aware, of the iIncreased responsibility, power,
risk and work that has been Imposed on a lot
of the committees by the changes iIn the New
York Stock Exchange listing requirements, by
Sarbanes-Oxley, and I can assure you that the
audit committees are working hard, and are
aware of the risk involved.

The term, '"financial expert,"” 1is
another that many of us end up with and many
lawyers, my personal lawyer for one, feel that
that 1s a very dangerous position to be in.
Because when things go wrong, the audit
committee will be looked to, and the financial
expert on that committee in particular will be
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looked to.

The question, 1 think, that many
woulld ask 1s, why would 1t be valuable to have
financial statements prepared by the audit
firms. 1 think first off, there are a number
of events when an audit committee In a company
should be thinking about understanding the
audit firm they are about to employ or that
they"re going to continue.

Obviously, when you have a rotation
or a new auditor because of some
disqualification, you want to ask every
question i1maginable. Even at the fTive year
rotation of the lead partners, we ought to do
a special i1n-depth examination of who the next
partner i1s going to be and what the process
was In the firm to create that position.

And there should be an annual
review with a checklist for audit committees,
goes on and on, page after page, but one of
them 1Is to review the audit firm"s performance
and background.
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What are the benefits that might
come from that? It"s iInteresting to me too,
when the 1i1nformal process that we now use,
there®s a great reliance on the reputation of
the firm. IT you ask the questions about
financial stability, financial background, you
get all sorts of answers.

One that"s sort of iInteresting to
me coming from the banking world is, there are
too few to fail. That simply the government
cannot let that happen in the future. But on
the other hand, you i1mmediately Hlearn that
there are large professional liability risks
that are uninsurable In the current insurance
markets. | think those are all reasons why we
may want to -- an audit committee might want
to consider.

But Tfirst off, the question you
ought to have i1s, what i1s the capitalization
structure of the audit firm? What are the
amounts of money? I have no i1dea how that
would appear, but 1 think i1t would be useful
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for an audit committee to ask those questions.

What are the Ilitigation risks?
Does the Tfirm iInvest 1iIn i1mproving audit
quality in terms of 1ts infrastructure,
review, discipline, and even controls. What
are the relative size of revenues and profits
from non-audit practices? Public companies
disclose compensation, why not the audit
firms? Why should they be exempted from that
requirement?

This 1s not a new 1idea. It has
come up In previous groups that have studied
the audit profession. But what was
interesting to me particularly was the U.K.
experience, and I read two of the statements
and just brief i1tems from each of those i1n the
KPMG statement.

They have 1t under the heading,
Transparency in Financial Reporting.
"Transparency underpins,”™ this 1is a quote,
"underpins the group®s commitment to quality
and iIntegrity, and 1i1s vital to the wider
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confidence i1n Tfinancial reporting in global
capital markets. KPMG i1n the U.K. has
produced audited Tfinancial statements since
1995," and so on, which is In my statement.

In the Deloitte & Touche, some
questions are asked. They had a question and
answer format. Some questions are asked
about the transparency about the audit
business and firms. What iIs your response?

"Briefly, the audited,”™ quote, "The
audited Tfinancial statements 1i1n this report
includes significant information on each of
our business divisions. Key data regarding
our audited practice 1includes among other
items, only one-fifth of the total firm
revenue 1s coming from the audit practice." |
think that would be an interesting piece of
information to know.

In summary, | make two points.
Audit committees have a lot more
responsibility and a lot more risk today. We
need all the information we can have. The
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relationship with the auditor is probably the
key relationship that we have, and the audit
firm"s finances tend to be a black box and
It"s time we opened up the black box. Thank
you.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Thank you very
much, John. I1"d now like to introduce Kayla
J. Gillan, formerly general counsel for
California CalPERS, presently the chief
administrative officer of RiskMetrics Group,
and formerly a distinguished PCAOB member.
Kayla.

MS. GILLAN: Thank you, Chairman
Levitt and Chairman Nicolaisen and members of
the Committee. It"s a pleasure to be with
you, sort of back with you, today.

Before 1 begin I1"d like to make
sure that the record is clear that 1 am
speaking to you today as a former and founding
member of the PCAOB, and as a Qlong time
investor advocate, | am not speaking on behalf
of my current employer, RiskMetrics. The
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views | express are my own, and not
necessarily those of RiskMetrics, its
subsidiary 1SS, i1ts Board of Directors, or 1its
staff.

Thank you again for vyour Kkind
invitation to offer my comments on your Draft
Report. Let me say Tirst that this is an
extraordinarily thoughtful report,
highlighting the critical issues that face the
auditing profession. And I commend you for
the thoroughness of your analysis.

Your Draft Report contains fTive
primary recommendations concerning the human
capital Issues impacting the auditing
profession. Although I"11 only touch on three
of those due to limited time, | do think each
Is critical.

However, 1In my view, the Tfirst
recommendation, that IS concerning
implementing market-driven, dynamic curricula
that help prepare new graduates to perform
high quality audits, i1s the most important.
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The fact that our accounting and auditing
curricula 1s so lagging the real world i1s the
cause of many of the other problems that
you"ve identified throughout your report.

It s like the children®s game of
Mousetrap, where a ball transcends through a
rickety device, triggering other events as it
makes 1ts way through the course. For
example, 1f our colleges and universities were
better able to prepare accounting students to
hit the ground running upon graduation, then
accounting firms would be able to decrease
their considerable commitment to providing
basic auditing education to new graduates, and
they i1n turn would be able to provide more
resources to Tfunding the development of
faculty and faculty research, as suggested 1in
your third recommendation.

I also applaud your second
recommendation, concerning increasing the
representation of minorities In the auditing
profession. However, when reading the report
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I was startled by the absence of any
discussion of the representation of women, and
in particular of the wage disparity that
continues to exist between the genders within
the profession.

According to the U.S. Census Bureau
women between the ages of 35 and 54 with a
Bachelor®s degree or higher who work as
accountants or auditors represent 42.6 percent
of the profession, but earn only 72.9 cents of
every dollar earned by their male
counterparts.

According to a recent study
conducted with the support of the AICPA"s
Work/Life and Women"s Initiatives Executive
Committee, women make up 19 percent of all
public accounting firms®" partners; while this
IS up from 12 percent a decade ago, the pace
of advancement that i1s seven percentage points
In ten years —-- is disheartening.

We cannot expect women to join a
profession In which their earning capacity is
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so disparate. I urge you to consider this
iIssue as you finalize your Report.

As I mentioned, your third
recommendation concerns increasing the supply
of qualified accounting faculty through, among
other avenues, 1increased public and private
funding of academia and research. As I no
doubt you"re aware, as you have Members of the
PCAOB on your body, Sarbanes-Oxley includes an
interesting provision, through which monetary
penalties assessed by the PCAOB -- PCAOB
against registered firms and persons are to be
used exclusively to fund merit-based
scholarships for accounting undergraduate and
graduate students.

This provision also includes
certain procedural requirements, including
approval by Congress through an appropriations
act that, 1 believe, makes iImplementation both
difficult and 1i1nconsistent with the need to
put these funds quickly to work. As we speak,
a civil penalty of over $1 million, collected
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by the PCAOB last December, sits ready to
contribute toward this 1mportant cause. |
suggest that, 1f you have not already done so,
this Committee consider recommending
eliminating the unnecessary procedural
obstacles contained i1n the statute.

I"d be remiss 1f 1 did not also
comment on a suggestion by the task force
established by AAA to monitor the activities
of this Committee. Specifically, 1In 1its
comment letter dated May 15, the task force
suggested that this Committee encourage the
PCAOB to grant academics access to
confidential inspection data for the purpose
of conducting audit-practice research.

I have 1long advocated (greater
transparency of i1nformation derived from the
PCAOB inspection process. This being said, |1
am concerned with providing greater access to
this information only to academics. IT the
Committee Dbelieves, as do 1, that more
transparency of PCAOB inspection data and
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findings would help promote higher quality
audits, then I would urge you to make this
information available to all, particularly to
consumers of audit services, not  just
academics.

Before closing, Chairman Levitt
asked me to comment on two issues contained in
the addendum to part six. Should audit firms
be protected from catastrophic Hliability
through caps or some other device? IT so,
should this protection be i1n exchange for
greater transparency about audit firm
financial structures and resources? And
should the PCAOB be charged with discretion to
determine how much of the firm"s Tfinancial
information should be made public?

Clearly, the 1i1ssue of auditor
liability has been discussed and debated for
decades. And quite frankly, 1°ve seen nothing,
during my time on the PCAOB, before or after,
that has convinced me that caps on auditor
liability are either necessary to protect the
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sustainability of the auditing profession, or
wise public policy.

In my view, the best protection
auditors have against catastrophic liability
iIs to fTairthfully fTollow the professional
standards that are i1n place. 1 know of no
instance in which an audit firm, or auditor
has been found liable for damages sustained by
investors when they fTollowed professional
rules and standards.

And lastly, should the PCAOB be
charged with determining how much Tfinancial
information concerning the Tfirms should be
made public, or should be kept confidential.
Clearly, this 1s a decision for you and
Congress.

However, | urge you not to
underestimate the considerable pressure that
would be put on the PCAOB should you recommend
that they be given this kind of pressure --
this kind of discretion. I really urge you
not to pass the buck. IT you think this
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information should be made public, recommend
that 1t be made public, but don"t pass i1t on
to the PCAOB to make that recommendation.

Thank you again for your i1nvitation
to speak. Congratulations on your work.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Thank you very
much, Kayla. I now would like to introduce
Willitam Kinney, the Charles and Elizabeth
Prothro Regents Chair 1n Business, and
PriceWaterhouse Fellow in Auditing at the
University of Texas i1n Austin.

MR.  KINNEY: Thanks for the
opportunity to speak with you today. Human
capital 1s the core of any profession, and
independent professional scholarship, that 1is
education and vresearch, 1s an essential
element of capital.

Today 1°11 comment on the decline
of i1ndependent audit scholarship that |1
believe underlies three of your
recommendations.

Professional education iIn research typically
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involves study of current and alternative
professional practices. For example, 1t 1s
difficult to 11magine becoming a surgeon
without [learning how practicing surgeons
typically approach a particular surgical
procedure.

Similarly, current surgical
practices are analyzed and tested against
alternatives by university-based researchers,
researchers who are not paid by practicing
surgeons or by their regulators. And to
protect the public 1iInterest, courts and
legislatures use knowledge about the best
surgical practices to regulate surgeons*
performance.

For several decades prior to about
1990, the same knowledge creation and transfer
process described the public company auditing
profession. Large firms shared practices with
professors through audit manuals, training
sessions, journal articles and audit methods

conferences. They often provided firm data
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such as audit adjustments, fees, audit labor
hours, as well as access to personnel for
participation iIn research studies.

The contact 1mproved classroom
instruction and allowed research about the
effectiveness and efficiency of alternative
auditing practices, research that brought
insights and solutions to practice problems
using broad knowledge adapted from psychology,
judgment decision making, economics, political
science, governance, statistics, game theory,
and computer science.

Practitioner/professor contact
declined after about 1990. Some observers
believe that the decline was due to firms"
Increasing concerns about litigation. Others
attribute it to cost and competitive
disadvantage that they perceived, while others
say i1t was a reflection of the emphasis of
auditing 1n the mid-1990s.

Whatever the cause, the decline
accelerated after SOX and fTormation of the
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PCAOB. And, the PCAOB 1itself has not been a
substantial vehicle for substantial knowledge
transfer and, to my knowledge, i1t does not
employ audit-trained researchers.

Today, we know a great deal from
archival research about the output of
auditing, that 1s, research about auditing.
We know how stock prices are related to
financial information, to restatements of
financial i1nformation and whether management
judgment or fraud were 1involved, whether
analysts® forecasts are met.

In fact, leading scholarly journals
In accounting today publish more studies of
analysts®™ earnings forecast behavior than

about how auditors determine audited earnings.

As to costs of public company
audits, we know that audit fees of about 2600
accelerated fTilers audited by Big Four
auditors from 2003 through 2006 iIncreased by
93 percent. And as to benefits of auditing,
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more than half a dozen scholarly studies
suggest that financial statement audits lower
the cost of capital for public issuers by 25
to 70 basis points.

Archival research has flourished,
because archival data are available on stock
prices, audited earnings numbers and
analysts®™ forecasts. But the studies are
largely devoid of knowledge of the audit
process. In contrast, research iIn auditing,
such as new statistical applications and
behavioral 1issues, largely has ceased to
exist.

Behavioral research conducted
before 2000, however, shows that auditors
exhibit known and substantial biases when
making audit judgments. These judgments are
strong enough to appear iIn laboratory settings
without the iIncentives to please others.
Behaviorally biased judgments become critical
In today"s age as judgment-based accountings
such as IFRS and fair value accounting are

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

32

implemented.

The audited results will
increasingly reflect human judgment biases of
both auditors and management. Management must
then -- or, auditors must then make judgments
about judgments of management and standards
setters must write standards evaluating
judgments and evaluating judgments about
judgments. These are very difficult tasks.

The audit process may be shifting
from, “given the rules, Is management®s number
right,” to “given the principles, could
management®s number be right?” This seems a
bad time to abandon behavioral research iIn
auditing. Because the public needs to know,
are audits worth their cost, are TfTinancial
statements reliable?

Today, auditing i1s largely, we need
to know also whether the iInspections process
Is working and whether standards themselves
are adequate. Why do some audits fail when
others succeed? What are promising
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alternatives? As with surgery, i1ndependent
research 1s needed to find out.

This black box that we have today
as concerning audit practices, hurts all
parties involved. It hurts students at the
university, i1t hurts promising PhD students
who are estopped from becoming researchers 1in
meaningful auditing scholarship and auditing
and 1t hurts practice, Investors, and the
public.

I support at least three of these
recommendations of the Committee.
Recommendation 3(b) concerning practice
sabbaticals. I also support the i1dea of at
least encouraging legislation to provide data
for research, and also Professor Carcello®s
suggestion that perhaps, professional schools
S a way of getting the necessary
specialization today.

Thank you. I hope these comments
will be helpful to the Committee.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Thank you very
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much, Professor Kinney. [1"d now like to yield
the floor to Panelist Anne Lang, who is the
Chief of Human Resources at Grant Thornton.

MS. LANG: Chairrman Levitt,
Chairman Nicolaisen, members of the Committee,
Treasury staff and observers, thank you for
the invitation to present Grant Thornton"s
views on human capital i1n the sustainability
of the audit profession.

I am Anne Lang, the Chief Human
Resources Officer of Grant Thornton LLP, the
U.S. member firm of the global public
accounting network, Grant Thornton
International. Grant Thornton LLP has more
than 5,500 personnel in more than 50 offices
across the United States. The member firms of
Grant Thornton International are iIn over 110
countries, with some 2200 global partners and
27,000 international firm personnel, including
those i1n the U.S. firm.

The people of Grant Thornton are
dedicated to serving the public interest by

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

35

conducting business with respect, integrity,
professional excellence and leadership. This
culture drives us as we serve clients of all
size 1n the United States and through the
member firms of Grant Thornton International,
around the globe.

The talent we bring to the
marketplace must be sustainable i1n quality,
depth, diversity and quantity. The heart of
our firm"s culture is what we call the "Grant
Thornton Experience.'" That gives every person
in our firm the chance to achieve his or her
aspirations within our organization.

The Grant Thornton Experience
offers every person meaningful and challenging
work, career development to support
professional growth, recognition and fair pay,
an environment where they can feel appreciated
and connected and a culture of pride by
enhancing our reputation In the marketplace.

My testimony today is based on the
Advisory Committee"s May 5 Draft Report, which
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does an excellent job of addressing many of
the factors that contribute to the
sustainability of a capable, committed and
diverse public accounting workforce.

A more detailed discussion of Grant
Thornton®"s views is presented In my written
testimony. The vibrancy of this profession
depends on a diverse population of incoming
professionals who are at the top levels of
achievement and who are educated to begin work
in a public accounting firm.

We cannot be complacent about the
current adequate supply now entering the
profession. In the not-to-distant future, the
profession will very likely find i1tself face-
to-face with very troubling demographics,
coupled with the accelerating demands of
global businesses. Without a secure pipeline
of competent talent, the profession and all of
those who rely on us will suffer deeply.

In considering the subject of
curricula and content for accounting students,
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we ask you to consider three enhancements to
the current draft. We"d like to reinforce the
Investors®™ needs, and perceptions are very
important and we ask you to be sure to take
them iInto account as you consider the nature
of accounting and auditing education.

Educating students and seeing the
future through their lens will help ensure
that Tfinancial statement audits retain the
relevancy and come as close as possible to
what users expect.

Second, Tirms like Grant Thornton
that serve large, global public companies must
be able to recruit and retain individuals who
have specialized knowledge i1n addition to
accounting and auditing. We ask you to make
specific reference to the need for programs
and curricula that 1mpart the particular
knowledge necessary to review, judge, and
pointedly question accounting decisions with
skepticism, all in a world in which global
companies are creating complex financial
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instruments at a rapid rate.

Standard setters are working toward
global accounting and auditing standards.
Communication of information is quickly moving
to more electronic and interactive formats and
regulation IS evolving rapidly at
international and national levels.

And third, we ask you to consider
how 1nformation 1s 11mparted 1In a dynamic
curriculum. We have TfTound that interactive,
simulation-based small group learning produces
more understanding and retention than
traditional lecture and PowerPoint formats.

Support for additional research
into how curricula can be engagingly delivered
to improve knowledge, retention and
application would be very beneficial.

We believe the recommendations 1in
the Draft Report related to the diversity of
our workforce will go a long way to addressing
the current challenge. In particular, we are
intrigued with the idea of further exploring
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community colleges as a pipeline for
identifying and attracting talent into the
profession.

We Dbelieve that accreditation of
two-year college accounting programs at
community colleges should be explored, because
they can be a cost-efficient way of
completing required course work in
anticipation of a four-year degree.

We also note that the ability to
hire and keep diverse talent, and all talent,
for that matter, 1is highly dependent on
perceptions about the vitality of the
profession and the personal risk that goes
along with 1t.

Another Issue that you
appropriately highlighted is the shortage of
PhDs. This country simply does not have
enough PhD-level faculty members to train the
next generation of auditors and academics.
Practitioners can be compelling educators but
PhDs are critically important to ensure that
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accounting remains an academic discipline
buttressed by meaningful research that
explores the critical issues. We support the
recommendations in the Draft Report that focus
what 1s needed to bring more PhD iInto the
system to resolve the shortage.

The Advisory Committee®s Ffifth
recommendation that would establish a
commission to study the future of higher
education structures for the profession i1Is a
very sound as well. In considering the
commission®s membership, we hope that a broad
range of 1nvestor, business and academic
interests joined with the profession, 1s
involved in the process.

As the Advisory Committee continues
to ponder how to interest more high school
students i1n accounting careers, we ask you to
focus on accounting course content and the
delivery in a way that chal lenges
college-bound students.

The current vocational focus should
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be augmented by college preparatory courses
that are dynamic, intellectually stimulating
and representative of the many opportunities
in public accounting. Pilot projects underway
woulld be a good departure point for expanded
implementation.

1 again thank you for this
opportunity to present Grant Thornton"s
perspectives. The people 1In this profession
are the foundation of a sustainable, strong,
competitive and vibrant auditing profession
and I am pleased to see that the Advisory
Committee has recognized their essential role
in the capital markets. [I"m happy to address
any questions you may have. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Thank you very
much Anne for a very informative and
passionate report. 1°d like to call on Frank
Ross, the Director for the Center for
Accounting Education at the Howard University
School of Business. Mr. Ross.

MR. ROSS: First of all, 1 would
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like to thank the Members of the Committee for
the opportunity to testify today regarding
your Draft Report. My written testimony
focused on recommendations two, three and
five. 1 would like to spend my five minutes
today on recommendation two.

I believe that 1 offer a unique
perspective. | am a man of color who entered
a profession that was virtually all white, who
earned my CPA license, and who worked inside
the auditing profession mostly with one major
accountant firm as an auditor for a range of
clients and a variety of iIndustries for well
over 37 years. I know what this profession
looks like and feels like from the iInside.

I also know what this profession
looks like from the perspective of the college
campus, the accounting student, and the
accounting faculty, since I"ve also worked as
a professor of accounting for some 27 years.

We can all agree that
recommendation two reflects one of the
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profession®s higher priorities. We can all
agree that minorities are under-represented in
the accounting profession, particularly at the
managerial, partnership and leadership levels.

I believe the success or failure of
diversity efforts will ultimately turn on the
level of commitment from within the profession
and the ability to sustain that commitment
year i1In and year out for many, many years to
come. All of America"s large accounting firms
initiated minority recruitment efforts years
ago. However, the lack of professional staff
and partners remain and quite plainly show
about how far we still have to go.

I strongly believe that iIncreasing
the number of minority new hires is just the
first step. To achieve our long term goal for
minority vrepresentation, we must be laser-
focused on retention. | believe the Committee
can make this point more clearly iIn i1ts report
by expanding the sub-recommendations on the
recommendation two, to add emphasis to the
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area of retention.

Recommendation two states that the
profession should Improve the representation
and retention of minorities 1In the auditing
profession. However, none of the Tollowing
sub-recommendations () to (d) deal
specifically with retention.

Absent greater emphasis on
retention, 1 worry that the profession may
misconstrue the Committee®"s meaning and
conclude that additional work on retention is
not necessary. But 1 fTeel strongly that
retention iIs essential to any effort to expand
the presence of minorities 1n the auditing
profession.

At their heart, I believe
successful retention efforts must largely be
about burlding young professional®s belief
that they can succeed and advance. It 1is
about building their confidence. For many
minority professionals, confidence is fragile.

Some graduates of  historically

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

45

black colleges and universities may be
intimidated by competing against graduates of
elite universities for the Tfirst time. In
some cases, minorities graduated from elite
universities may perceive that they are being
singled out as a minority within the workplace
and they will feel the sting of various biases
that go with that status. It is a Tfeeling
they may not have experienced in college.

Furthermore, minorities regardless
of the college they"re from, are still not
always perceived as smart as their white
counterparts. Therefore, they are not given
the more challenging assignments and will
often be evaluated at the lower end of their
group. We all know what happens then.

Indeed, surveys show that a large
percentages of minorities believe they have to
work twice as hard as white colleagues to earn
equal recognition. Minorities often feel that
they have to prove they can do the job right,
whille their white colleagues have to prove

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

46

they cannot do i1t.

That 1s why 1 believe that the
auditing fTirms need to be sure that their
retention programs aggressively focus on
confidence building. I cannot think of
anything that will boost retention more than
helping to i1mprove the self-confidence of a
young minority professional than having a
senior member of the firm, and | stress senior
member of the firm, take a personal interest
In his or her success and become an advocate
or a sponsor, not just a mentor, not just a
counselor.

I was fortunate to have senior
advocates i1n my corner when | was young.
Believe me, it made all the difference to my
success. We must change perceptions so that
minorities can plainly see a career path, with
an upward trajectory. I*m confident that 1f
minorities believe they have real opportunity,
they will commit to our profession iIn larger
numbers and put i1n the hard work to succeed.
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Again, 1"m honored to testify today
regarding this iImportant subject, and 1 hope
my comments will help as you prepare your
final report. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Thank you very
much. Before | turn to Gary Previts, 1°d like
to ask the panelists a question or two.

Ms. Bedard, when you talked about
firm structure and finance, you talked about
some sort of quid pro quo that would exchange
operational control within audit Tfirms for
some kind of Ilitigation reform. Could you
briefly expand on what sort of operational
control you might call for the firms to give
up that you see as being of use to the
investing public?

MS. BEDARD: Well, this was an idea
that was based on research that was done on
what happened after the Private Securities
Litigation Reform Act in the "90s. And there
are several studies, 1 think we cite there,
that provide not a lot of research, but some
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that provides some indication of the decline
in quality at that point.

So, I think we want to be careful
to -- 1f some Ilitigation reform relief 1is
granted, to make sure we have something off-
setting. Like for 1i1nstance, the more
transparent reporting that the Committee 1is
recommending, or perhaps more regulation on
firm governance that might come out of the
PCAOB to make sure that the firms have iIn
place the governance and cultural structures
needed to make sure that the i1ndividual
partners on engagements perform in a manner
such that i1t"s aligned with the interests of
the firm as a whole and the investors.

CHAITRMAN LEVITT: Is the
transparent reporting -- are you touching upon
the release of audited financial statements of
the firms? Is that what you"re referring to?

MS. BEDARD: Yes, that is certainly
one possibility, certainly. Yes.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Thank you. Mr.
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Biggs, Yyou argued in favor of audited
financial statements similar to those being
used 1In the U.K. You are probably aware that
the counter argument to that 1s that the
litigation environment in the U.K. 1is much
more benign than here in the United States.

They have no third-party claims, or
even class actions. Could you expand on how
giving out Tfinancial statements would be
helpful to audit committees, and respond to
that compelling counter argument with respect
to the [litigation environment in the U.K.
Thank you.

MR. BIGGS: A couple of comments
about the U.S. system. I think the
plaintiff"s bar has enormous financial
incentives into breaking into the black box of
the accounting firm"s finances. And when they
go to trial, 1 think they probably have all
the information they need.

Audit committee chairmen do not
have the resources and time to do that kind of
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investigation. And so | think the information
IS there for the plaintiff"s bar, even without
a published financial statement. It might
make 1t a little easier. They"d have to spend
a little less money getting the information,
but they"ll get 1t In any event.

| think the value of the
information, though, to the general public and
to the audit committees, which 1s my primary
point of view, could be quite significant. |1
don"t think we"ve -- that audit committees
have made a lot of noise about this, pressed
for 1t, but 1 think once those statements
exist, they would be read very carefully by
audit chairmen In a -- and questions would be
raised as a result of them.

So, 1 think there 1i1s a benefit.
There 1s a loss. I"m not iInterested
particularly i1n giving the plaintiff"s bar a
way to reduce their costs 1In getting
information. But 1 think they get 1t one way
or another, and their incentive Is so great to

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

51

get i1t, that they would find 1t.

And they can also as simply use the
naivete of our jurors to think that these huge
firms, by listing the number of people they
have, must have huge amounts of capital. It
would be useful to just have that specific
amount.

I have -- another iInterest to me 1is
it would appear that from what"s been said,
that the audit firms don"t even have a
financial report that they distribute among
theilr partners. I can"t quite believe that,
that the key information isn"t made available.

But one of the great sources for me
of i1nformation has been, having been CEO of
several companies, was reading carefully the
financial report that we came out with. And I
frequently discovered things iIn my own
company, through a careful reading of an
audited report. I think there would be that
benefit as well.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Thank you, very
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much. Gary Previts.

MR. PREVITS: Thank you Arthur. 1
appreciate the time and energy of all the
panelists. And the notes that I"ve made 1 can
assure you that we are listening very
carefully to suggestions about the elimination
of unnecessary obstacles iIn the case of the
PCAOB process that was mentioned, Ms. Gillan.
And I think that"s very appropriate.

I thank Professor Ross for his
insights 1nto the need for not just mentoring,
but advocacy. It"s a quite different concept.
It"s somewhat more intensive, and | appreciate
that note and all the other comments that were
made .

1"d like to hone i1n on a couple of
the comments that were made by Bill Kinney.
And Bill, 1 ask you to share with us your own
experiences 1In this research data 1issue.
Because the sensitivity here 1Is running very
high with the litigation risk and so on. And
then I have a follow-up question for Jean, and
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I have to do that all in my five minutes.

So I would appreciate your
experiences Bill, about what"s happened to
your own doctoral clan at UT Austin over the
years and how the lack of access to research
material has affected the ability to prepare
younger academics.

MR. KINNEY: Thank you, Gary. The
decline of scholarly study of auditing on
campus is almost complete. This 1s true at
the University of Texas at Austin as well,
which 1s one of the largest suppliers of PhD
students. We now have one student considering
specializing i1n scholarly auditing and one
more that may join us this fall. So this is
two out of about 18.

And the primary reason 1is that
students do not have the capability of
competing Tfor journal space 1In conducting
scholarly research in audit process. Now, 1If
you call auditing research, studying how stock
prices react to analyst earnings forecasts,
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and the audited earnings, and the audited
earnings of course had been audited -- if
that"s auditing research, then there"s a lot
of auditing research going on on campus.

But 1t"s not about how audits are
done. Audits are treated as a black box on
campus by necessity because of lack of contact
with practitioners. It"s a lack of contact
that did not exist when I was a boy. When I
was a boy, practitioners were anxious to get
the latest thinking on campus to try to get
new ways of solving emerging practice
problems, whether 1t 1nvolves statistics or
behavioral science.

Because humans don"t process
information nearly as well as we think we do.

Auditors don"t do 1t. Management doesn"t do
1t. But management also has iIncentives to act
opportunistically and so those behavioral
biases from which they suffer are compounded
when the auditor tries to audit those numbers.
And we"re heading toward even more of that for
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the future.

So, i1t"s vital, but on campus, we -
- those 1i1nterested 1n behavior are turning
toward the accounting part of this, instead of
the audit part.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Thank you, Bill.
And Jean, the 1issue of recommendation five,
you commented about the Tuture architecture.
I presume that this 1s not an iInstant thing,
this 1s a long range suggestion. And 1™m
curious as to your thinking about
recommendation five.

MS. BEDARD: It must be. There are
a lot of i1ssues to be considered when we think
about changing the educational model to a
professional school of auditing. Certainly,
it would have the benefits of having the
strong focus on 1investor protection and the
public service, which 1i1s not part of the
business school®"s -- the rest of the business
school®s mantra, would have sufficient time to
develop knowledge and skills necessary for
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public company auditors.

There are -- probably the biggest
obstacle | see 1s cost. It would presumably
be a longer program. It would be expensive.

And so the Committee®s focus on funding for
more PhDs, funding for students, i1s certainly
well-taken here.

I just want to mention as an
example, the KPMG"s PhD Project, which shows
that a relatively small amount of money given
to individuals to help them get education
really truly works. It doesn"t have to be a
lot of money. A small amount of money helps.

So, you know, that program is a model.

But, I think as we move towards
this, we need to think about how families are
going to pay fTor education. It"s difficult
now. [It"s getting worse. So, anything we can
do to help those accounting students with the
cost would be appreciated and important.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Thank you. 1*11
defer to whoever else on the Human Capital
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Subcommittee has questions and | assume there
will be many. Amy Brinkley.

MS. BRINKLEY: Thank you. One
comment first, and then 1 have a question for
Ms. Lang.

Ms. Gillan i1s 1t -- Gillan, sorry.

Thank you for your comments with respect to
women In the profession. And we spent quite a
bit of time on that subject. A lot of
discussion both amongst ourselves i1n looking
at data that we could find, as well as talking
with panelists throughout the 1ndustry.

And we did have data that suggested
In a recent AICPA survey that the entry level
IS at about 54 percent. So, there®s a strong
pipeline coming 1In. To your point, though,
you want to see what the progression is and 1
think as of May of "08, 23 percent of partners
Is what we had were female, and fortunately, a
high point in history.

When we talked with people
informally, we were trying to get a sense, 1S
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the progression encouraging, or does 1t seem
to be stymied. And we had a sense that there
was Tairly positive progression. But with
your comments, | think we should go back and
look at all of our information and so we do
appreciate the comment and would, you know,
we" 11 look further at it.

Ms. Lang, one comment, or a
question for you. You, In your second bullet
point on page three, you reference as you"re
talking, about the requirements to go beyond
the type of curriculum that we see today.

But the last sentence, 1°d like you
to expand on, 1f you would, "Therefore, that
we ask the Committee to consider advancing the
concept of alternative, programmatic and
curricular options as entry points to the
profession.'” Could you expand some, please?

MS. LANG: Yes, thank you very much
for the question Ms. Brinkley.

I think that overarching as we take
a look at really the dynamic changes in

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

59

business and where we"re going as kind of a
global environment, and what that really means
to us as good stewards of the public interest.

I think 1t"s important for us to
try to expand in a number of different ways,
how we can ensure that we"re attracting the
very best talent into our profession. And
that there i1sn"t just one area of doing that.

There®"s actually several different
ways. One of them could be tapping into the
two-year community colleges 1i1n trying to
identify individuals there as feeders iInto the
four-year colleges, as well as looking at
individuals with other types of degrees that
can really help us bring forth a well-rounded,
holistic approach to the talent that we need
to put together for the public audits.

MS. BRINKLEY: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Mr. Melancon.

MR. MELANCON: Thank you, Mr.
Chairman. 1 have a couple of quick questions.
First, to Mr. Biggs, and 1 appreciate
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Chairman Levitt, you asking the question in
the context of the transparency and the
liability 1ssue.

But you ~cited from an audit
committee perspective, which 1 certainly
respect the notion of quality being part of
the information flow that this information
from the firms, or at least an audited
financial statement might depict.

I guess, and you"ve cited that
you"ve read many, no doubt, many, many,
probably more than anybody i1n this room,
financial statements given your involvement on
the i1nvestment side, et cetera. But 1
question how a set of audited Tfinancial
statements 1s going to bridge that gap to
quality.

I think the notion of helping an
audit committee understand the quality
investment i1s a fair point. I"m just trying
to help bridge that gap from a set of audited
financial statements that sort of iIn general,
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as we know, audited financial statements are
intended to paint a, you know, to communicate
a certain set of information, yet quality
might not be what®"s coming through that set.
Do you have any thoughts on that?
MR. BIGGS: Well, a couple of ways.
I"ve fTound 1t 1interesting reading the two
British statements that they spent a lot of
time 1n the preamble, the management report
discussing quality of their audits. And the
primary emphasis was on that.

In the statement itself, you get
some information about what percentage of
their Dbusiness was actually auditing, not
something else, and what were the margins on
auditing versus the margins on other business,
upon where we"ve had Ilots of misleading
information, as you well know.

MR. MELANCON: Right.

MR. BIGGS: Various groups have
talked about auditing being a loss-leader. |1
don®"t think 1t 1is. But 1 think 1f you had
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that information reported out accurately and
analysts from the AICPA and others could be
looking at these ratios, | think we"d find a
lot of things that would be pointed toward
quality.

For instance, where, iIs the
question you could ask, it might be
automatically revealed, 1s where i1s the margin
money, 1S on the various businesses being
reinvested in the business to improve quality?

It seemed to me a FTinancial report could
bring that out with credible numbers provided
they"re audited by an independent group.

So, 1 think there would be the ways
for the iIndustry to look at quality,
individual companies. | mean, there®s limited
resources that we have as an audit committee
In an individual company. So, 1f the
information isn"t fairly transparent and
easily available, we"re not going to get it.

MR. MELANCON: Of course, some of

those reports could -- some of those factors
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could be iIn a report that would not
necessarily be audited.

You cited the U.K. example and just
for information for the committee, and also
for you, John, 1 think that the nexus of that
requirement in the U.K. though, was not
related to the audit function as much as i1t is
related to all LLPs under the U.K. structure.

So, there are audited information
coming out of any type of entity that operates
as an LLP, not just the CPA firm. Just, 1
think, that frame of reference 1s i1Important
from that standpoint.

Kayla, 1f 1 could ask you just one
follow-up question on your liability point,
and you cited the caps point. And 1°d like to
just take that caps question off the table, 1f
I could, as to not picking a solution.

But you stated, and | don"t
remember the exact words, but that you saw no
evidence of a liability -- you saw no evidence
of a need for caps as a solution. Would you
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also see no evidence of a fact that liability
Is a concern from a sustainability of the
auditing firms, particularly larger auditing
firms?

MS. GILLAN: I have a problem with
protecting one potential defendant class above
all other potential defendant classes. 1 have
a significant problem with the securities
litigation system i1n this country. I think
It"s an enormous and obscene waste of capital.

But I think 1f you put a band-aid
on one side of 1t, you"re just squishing the
liability concerns to someone else. I don"t
think 1ssuers should get a disproportionate --
bear the burden disproportion of burden, and |1
don"t think harmed 1investors should be left
holding the bag.

Rather, 1 support a more systemic,
holistic view of re-looking of the Ilitigation
system, the 1issue of auditor, audit Tfirm
sustainability should be one factor, but it
shouldn"t drive -- 1 just think that i1t"s a
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much bigger picture than that.

MR.  MELANCON: But the bigger
picture is a legitimate one, 1Is what you're
saying?

MS. GILLAN: I think so, yes.

MR. MELANCON: I can"t see a timer,
I think I"m on a yellow light. A real quick
question for you, Mr. Ross. You cited the
retention issue. We have talked about the
retention issue. We fTeel that retention is a
broad-based i1ssue that all businesses and all
companies and everything face.

But you cited 1t as i1t related to
the minority aspect. And you talked about
mentoring, and things of that nature. 1 often
talk about the minority -- the Tfixing the
minority 1issue, or helping as role models.
You"re obviously a role model in the minority
aspect of our profession.

Do you see that retention issue
really trying to drive that role-model notion,
or is there something else there that 1I™m
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missing?

MR. ROSS: I believe that the
retention 1issue, you know, there®"s two parts
to 1t. One 1s by iIncreasing the retention of
minorities, you will ultimately increase the
role models. And by increasing the role
models, 1 think a young minority will have
someone that they can personally call and just
interact with and build their confidence. |IT
Frank Ross made i1t, 1 can make i1t. |If so-an-
so made i1t, I can make it.

So, yes, that"s one way. The other
retention, you know individuals thinking of
the profession, young high school students,
and 1 work a lot with high school students.
When they"re thinking of what profession to go
into, they do not think of public accountant.

Now, the AICPA and the profession
have done a lot of trying to get the benefits
of the accounting profession out 1In the
community, and 1 compliment them for that.

But the 1individual®s thoughts to
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look around and say, Who do 1 know that"s an
accountant? Who do I know with my own
background that"s an accountant? That"s a
CPA? Does a person go to my church? They
know a lawyer that goes to that church. They
know doctors that go to theilr church. They
know college professors that go to that
church. Very few will know a CPA that"s going
to their church.

So, that"s why to me, retention
becomes very critical that i1f you®"re going to
solve the 1issue of you know, entry into the
profession, iIncreasing the numbers, you really
have to deal with once they come in, let"s
retain them, and let"s get them up to the
partner and into the leadership positions in
the firm.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: I think you make
a hugely important point that minorities are
particularly wvulnerable, I think, in a
profession which i1t"s been well-established as

not having those minorities. And to keep them
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on board becomes even of greater i1mportance
because of what 1t represents to the pool of
minorities that may be considering admission
to that profession.

You didn"t speak about i1t, although
you wrote a little bit about compensation
being a factor. Could you amplify upon that.

MR. ROSS: Well, 1711 share an
experience that just happened last night. I
got an email from a father who 1 don"t know,
of a young professional, two and a half --
less than two years out of college. He"s
passed the CPA exam.

He 1s now being pursued by,
"headhunters, " offering him $60-65,000.
Father thinks he"s going to make a mistake
leaving the profession, and his father wants
somebody to help him see the light. Okay?

So, money, you know, can sway. But
when you talk to this staff accountant, why 1is
he thinking about i1t now that he"s a CPA? |1

go back to, 1 have no role models. I don"t
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see anyone in my firm, In my office, that 1
could really jJust sit and talk to very
informally. And that"s really -- money will
play a role, but 1 think 1f that young man
connects with the right person, that young man
will stay with the firm. And 1f his
performance calls fTor 1i1t, he will probably
stay and become a manager, or maybe a partner.

But i1f he doesn"t connect with the
right person at that stage, he"s lost to the
public accountant profession, and he"ll be a
success in corporate America.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: I think that"s a
hugely i1mportant point, and | suspect we are
at a turning point and that the arguments you
make today, were you before us two or three
years from now, would take a very different
turn. | certainly hope so. Ann Mulcahy.

MS. MULCAHY: Yes, thanks to the
panel. I actually think we picked up some
really good ideas and observations. Just a
couple of, maybe jJust testing a couple of

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

70

observations and then a question.

The first one 1s, 1s that almost
all of the panel talked about content
curriculum, and made suggestions as to what
you think needed to be added or what needed to
be the focus, whether i1t was investor focus,
or general business, you know, education, or
complex financial i1nstruments.

And | think iIt's becoming
increasingly clear, that although we need to
update the curriculum, that we"re not going to
be able to squeeze all of these requirements
into a four-year program, and that the
recommendation to really look at this iIn terms
of professional schools i1s becoming more and
more 1i1mportant in a Tfield that, you know,
really does require the kind of specialization
that we"re all talking about.

So, maybe just, i1f you think
differently, 1*d love to hear from you. But I
don"t think we can possibly absorb the amount
of topics that we"ve heard about that are
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becoming increasingly important to get the

best-qualified folks in from four-year

schools.

This one, for Anne Lang, just
because we did -- when we talked about
curriculum, we talked about teaching
materials. We spent some time on Insuring

that there was on-line access to the, you
know, kind of materials that are required for
students today.

But 1 think 1 heard something a
little bit different from you, and that was
that what we really ought to be thinking about
as well as IiInteractive training, web-based
training, particularly with some of the
constraints we have on faculty.

MS. LANG: Yes. And I think that
that"s a great question. I think that when
you take a look at the Kkinds of individuals
that we"re attracting and want to retain
within public accounting, people that are very
smart that really want challenging work, and
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want on-going and continuous education, we
have to really think of what are the best ways
to be able to go after each of those people
and help them really retain what we"re hoping
to impart upon them.

What we find at Grant Thornton 1is
that we"ve been able to do some foundational,
which 1s some web casting, some pretesting
immersion, which i1s real-life, with partners,
all the way through staff, kind of immersion
training.

But to your point, and most
importantly, i1s then the reinforcement. How
do we make e-learning, other mobile learning,
accessible to our people when they are i1n the
field, so that they"re really reinforcing that
retention.

And so | think that"s very
important, and something that we"re striving
to do as well.

MS. MULCAHY: Thanks. And finally,
Frank, 1 think 1 totally agree with vyour
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observation that we need to put more focus on
retention. I think our focus was on
increasing a pipeline to get critical mass, to
begin to create an environment where you do
have role models.

But 1 think the need In the iInterim
for advocates and mentors and people who
really are watching out i1s really an important
point. So, that"s one I think we should focus
on. So, thanks.

CHAIRMAN  LEVITT: Thank  you.
Sarah.

MS. SMITH: Thank you. I1*d just
like to echo thanks to Mr. Ross for his
comments. We had talked about this and been
stuck, and was stumped on what to do. And so
as Anne said, increasing the pipeline in
seemed the way to tackle retention, but |1
think we as a committee will think more about
that.

And perhaps | would just put that
back to you for a moment to say, is there, you
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know, 1s there something very specific and
concrete we can recommend that would help
here? 1Is i1t compensation? 1 mean, maybe it"s
obviously a combination, but s i1t something
specific over and above compensation, a formal
mentoring programs?

You know, 1 was struck by some of
the statistics iIn the report you put out there
that, 70 percent of the staff accountants had
concerns about how to navigate office
politics. So, there are messages coming
through as to maybe there"s a targeted
education program, and so forth, so perhaps
I"d just ask you 11f there"s anything very
specific we can add?

MR. ROSS: I would say that there
are probably two very specific things. One
1Is, definitely, this committee can make the
statement around retention as one of the sub-
recommendations. | think that will go a long
way towards acknowledging that retention i1s as
much -- 1s as iImportant as just bringing 1in,
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or increasing the numbers.

The other 1s, something that the
center 1s working on in working with the
various Ffirms. There"s the need for
minorities to overcome that lack of confidence
in their Tfirst year or two. I"ve seen too
many of my Tformer students that are now
successful 1n corporate America, not being
successful 1n public accounting.

In the classroom, they were very
successftul. They will challenge me. They
will be ready to go and look up In the book a
statement and try to come and prove to me that
their answer on an exam was wrong -- that |
marked 1t wrong, et cetera.

They had confidence. However, that
same person Tor the Tfirst couple of years,
didn"t show that confidence when they were
working, so therefore, their evaluations
didn"t reflect the true person.

What we need to do, and the center
IS running a program that deals with helping

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

76

them, helping new minorities in the various
firms, increase their confidence level through
leadership skill training and dealing with
some of the nuances about networking.

You know, you walk down the hall.
You see a partner, don"t be intimidated. Talk
to the partner. |If the partner talks to you,
talk back to the partner, discuss your
problems with the partner. Don"t be
intimidated. But they need to know that.

Because after that period, they
become very successful 1n their second or
third job. They"re CFOs in major
corporations. You know, they are -- you
define success. They are successful.

MS. SMITH: Thank you. You*"ve
given us lots to think about.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Thank you. The
floor 1s open to other members of the advisory
committee. Alan? Don?

MR. BELLER: Thank you, Chairman
Levitt.
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I agree completely with a point
that Anne Mulcahy made about the apparent
content of curricula having to be expanded,
updated and the difficulty of iImagining how
that fits Into even a four-year cycle and how
one thinks about 1 guess the recommendation
about a professional level education.

But 1 -- there"s also a tension
between that and the pressure on a
professional, educational system to generally
produce better qualified candidates Tfaster.
And Mr. Ross made that point iIn his written
testimony about the economic and other costs
of a longer educational cycle.

And 1 guess I"d like to ask the
professor, there i1s a real tension there that
we have talked about, and it"s difficult to
resolve. And I guess 1°d Ilike to ask
Professor Bedard, and Ms. Lang how does one
successfully resolve that tension? Is it to
refocus the curriculum? Is i1t to rely more on
continuing education? What should we be
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thinking about?

MS. BEDARD: To make sure |1
understand, so the tension you"re referring to
specifically is the length of the program, the
cost of the program, vis-a-vis the content
keeps going up, as I said In my remarks.

Certainly, that"s the big 1ssue
that | see with any proposed expansion. Gary
Previts gave me, and 1 don"t know whether
everyone has access to this, the National
Academy of Science"s proposal to expand
science and technology education In the United
States, being that this 1i1s a TfTundamental
pillar of our economy.

Well, 1s not auditing also a
fundamental pillar of our economy? And that"s
a -- 1T you haven®t seen i1t, 1°d urge you to
get 1it. It"s visionary. It"s truly
fascinating. But a multi-pronged approach to
supporting students and supporting professors,
teachers i1n that case, 1t needs investment.
And there"s a cost.
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But haven"t we already seen the
cost to not investing? So, we pay one way oOr
the other, is the way I look at 1it. And
further 1investment in education should yield
stronger TfTinancial markets which will end up
saving us money down the road.

I may not have answered your
question. But certainly | agree there 1s a
tension there. But 1 think iInvestment is
necessary on the part of both the academy and
the profession in the students.

MS. LANG: 1 definitely agree with
Professor Bedard as you take a look at 1it,
It"s a multi-pronged approach. But 1 think
there are a couple of things that 1 think are
something to launch on, 1f you will.

And that i1s the use of individuals
from public accounting iIn the classroom to
help impart some of the real world, bring some
of those experiences to bear, as well as
having faculty join for a period of time into
the public accounting profession as well, to
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get a better understanding of really what"s
going on.

And contributing to that, we most
recently just had a faculty fellow, Dr. Martha
Eining join us. And 1t was very, | think,
eye-opening from both of our perspectives 1In
terms of what we could bring to the table.

In addition, 1 do think that what
we"re looking for going forward in business,
and especially with IFRS et cetera, i1s really
having curriculum that goes beyond kind of our
current approach right now, to really taking a
look at critical thinking skills and
information systems as well to help support
the quality of the audit.

So, | think there are a number of
factors that play there.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Thank you very
much. Mr. Ross, | wanted to compliment you on
a Tantastic career. And I thank you very
much. You"re a real credit to your profession
and the people, the young people, I"m sure
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really do look up to you.

I had a sort of a general question
as we increasingly specialize i1In the audit
area and we bring In more and more experts,
and national office types. That sort of old
role of on the job training that had been
consistently applied now perhaps 1s not
measured as much with distant learning and use
of specialists.

And 1"m jJust curious. Is that
something that the profession i1s losing that
it ought to look back to? The one-on-one
ability to help a person as they advance in
their career? Is that really measured? Is it
valued within a firm today? And Ms. Lang, you
can feel free to respond too.

MR. ROSS: Well, 1 will just give
you my views. If 1 understand the question, |1
would say that the profession definitely needs
to strengthen the professional practice aspect
and use their professional practice offices,
the way that 1 think they"re starting to from

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

82

what 1"m seeing while 1 was iIn the firm as
well as 1 think they have increased it since 1
retired.

And 1 do think 1t"s a great way to
develop 1i1ndividuals within the profession.
This i1s a very technical profession. You have
to have the technical knowledge to deal with
the clients that you®re talking about, the
public companies and all clients.

To be a successful auditor, you
have to be number one, technical. And how
best to become technical than to deal with
technical issues. And how best to deal with
technical i1ssues on a regular basis than to be
dealing with them from a professional practice
perspective.

So, | would support that very
strongly. And I think hand 1n hand with that
goes the mentoring, the advocacy that I™m
referring to. More African Americans should
be, or minorities should be iIn those
departments of those firms, and they should be
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selected and given the opportunity to prove
that they are as technical as anyone from any
school or any college.

MS. LANG: And 1 would also add to
what Mr. Ross had to say in terms of coaching
and mentoring. And 1 think what we find, at
least In the research that we"ve done with
people coming i1nto the organization and
staying in public accounting, IS that
meaningful and challenging work and the
opportunity to advance, based on an
individual®s career aspirations, 1is really
what keeps our people longer.

And certainly a piece of that is
coaching relating not only the technical
competency that needs to be there i1n order to
perform a high quality audit, but also some of
the other factors that go along with that in
terms of keeping our people.

So, 1 think one-on-one coaching,
too, 1s very important.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: We have a lot of
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questioners 1n a relatively Ilimited time
frame. I"d like to get as many of these
questions out. And if we can"t get them all
in, 1 will ask you to submit them for response
by the panelists afterwards.

So, those of you that feel your
questions are absolutely critical, 1 will try
to call upon you. And those of you that think
you can submit the questions after the
meeting, we will do so. With that in mind --

(Laughter)

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Rodg.

MR. COHEN: 111 try and be very
brief. My first one 1i1s for John and
remembering his comment about purgatory. Do
you think it would be helpful if corporations
had separate risk and audit committees?

MR. BIGGS: I feel very strongly
about that, particularly financial
institutions after the recent difficulties.
As you know, JPMorganChase did have separate
committees.
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One of the most useful aspects of
that 1s, we had to divide carefully what were
the risks and audit committee topics. And we
broadened then the membership of the total
board 1n dealing with those important issues.

So, we had well over half the board
on either the risk committee or the audit
committee. And I think for Tfinancial
institutions especially, 1 think that"s a very
important change to make.

MR. COHEN: And then, very quickly,
from Ms. Gillan, 1t"s the third rail on this
litigation. Your concerns about universal
approach, would this also apply to say,
standards that the Department of Justice
should adopt for when they should prosecute an
audit firm as opposed to a different type of
organization?

MS. GILLAN: Was that question to
me, sir?

MR. COHEN: Yes.

MS. GILLAN: I don*"t know if I have
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concerns about a universal approach.

MR. COHEN: well, you, on
litigation, 1 thought you wanted a universal
approach on securities litigation.

MS. GILLAN: 1 wanted a macro, you
know, forum.

MR. COHEN: And, but when i1t comes
time to the Justice Department and 1ts
prosecution, should there be a different
standard for the audit profession when you
would go after the entire Tfirm, versus the
individual who was responsible?

MS. GILLAN: I certainly think
that"s something that should be looked at, but
I"m not sure that the audit profession 1Is
alone i1n that, needing that special look.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Tim.

MR. FLYNN: Thank you. Mr. Biggs,
just -- maybe 1 can ask the other members of
the firm to comment on it. I appreciate the
thoughtful way you presented your case. |
just wanted to comment on one thing regarding
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financial statements iIn firms today and speak
to my Ffirm, because there was a reference that
maybe we don"t have them within our Tfirms
today, or how we share with our partners.

We have a full audit committee of
our board of directors. We have i1ndependent
partners on the audit committee. We publish
financial statements to all of our partners
with  footnotes, certified by the audit
committee.

As chairman, 1 sign off on a rep
letter like any other chairman would do. So,
there"s a Ilot of rigor around that whole
process within the firms today.

Secondly, in terms of  just
availability of financial data outside the
firms, to plaintiff attorneys, and we"ll have
a number of people speak today, but 1| think
It"s 1mportant that the firms have been very
successful 1n not presenting that information
to plaintiff attorneys in litigation. And the
general counsel that will speak today can
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cover it better than I can.

But we"ve done a survey for the
center for audit quality and i1t"s been a very
rare iInstance and a handful of times when
punitive damages have been Ilooked at, and
that"s -- otherwise, they may be able to keep
the TfTinancial statements outside the court
system. 1 think that"s an important note for
us to have as we explore the pros and cons of
the transparency 1in litigation we"ve talked
about today.

And then, for Mr. Ross, on the
whole retention 1issue and mentoring, with
NABA, an organization that you helped found,
i1Is there a role that we should explore where
current and past members of NABA, those who
may have completed their career, or are fTar
along i1n their career, could have a national
mentorship program that would cut across firms
on a profession-wide basis where we could even
mentor or have relationships set up that could
expand Tfirm boards and Mook to help drive
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minorities to success within firms?

I know In my firm, the first year
of a minority African American turnover 1is
almost one and a half times normal graduates
out of college In terms of -- 1t"s that whole
iIssue that you talked about that mentoring,
reaching out, someone to help them navigate
through that first year, and that confidence
that you talked about to challenge and to
understand like they do you as a professor, in
the actual work environment.

So, you might want to think about
that, and maybe our committee can Ilook at
that. But i1s there a national program they
could put in place?

MR. ROSS: I think there are ways
that the firms can work with organizations
like NABA, the way they can work with
organizations like the programs that the
Center for Accounting Education puts on.

Because one of the unique aspects
of NABA and of the other organizations like
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NABA for the other minority groups, one of the
advantages is at our program in June, we call
It the We"re About Success program. You get
about 25 individuals from each of the firms
plus minority firms and some smaller firms and
we have about 125 people at that session, all
within a year out of college.

And what happens is, the firm --
they develop a relationship with each other,
It crosses firm lines. And as a result, they
develop, we do not do it, but they develop
their own email network, website, or whatever
It Is that that generation uses. And they
connect. And they correspond from that day
forward.

So, they In effect, are developing
their own support system, because they cannot
get that type of support system within the
firms. But the Tfirms need to develop that
type of support system to keep the turnover
rate much lower.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Gaylen.
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MR. HANSEN: I"1Il try to move
through these questions very rapidly.
Professor Kinney, on the bottom of page two,
and you mentioned in your oral testimony and
it really caught me, vyou talked about
behavioral research. And 11l quote here, it
says, "'The audit process may be shifting from
given the rules as management numbers right,
to given the principles could management®s
number be right," that really hammered home 1
think, a message to me. But | wonder i1f you
might be able to expand on that.

IT I take this properly, are you
saying that there hasn"t been research done on
principles, bases, rules, standards as far as
you"re concerned?

So, then 1f 1 could move along to

Kayla. You had made a comment -- and good to
see you again. "Don"t pass the buck on
transparency onto the PCAOB." Having been a

recent PCAOB board member, 1 wonder 1i1f you
might be able to expand on the consequences of
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that, or maybe just expand on 1t a little bit.

Jean, you talked about the 150-hour
testing for the exam. And 1 think when the
five hour -- or, the five year program was
initially adopted, i1t was assumed that that
woulld happen. And then now, there®"s only 18 -
- there®"s already 18 states that are testing
off of 120. 1 wonder if you might be able to
just comment on what the AAA"s position on
that i1s. And i1f possible. I don"t mean to
put you on the spot, but, and also what
recommendation that you might specifically
have on that.

And then lastly, Anne, not to put
you on the spot, but you talked about the
global area that we"re moving into, updating
curriculum. When do you -- and a big part of
that i1s the IFRS and international. When do
you see fTor your fTirm being fully loaded for
all of your staff, professional staff, all the
way up through partner, to be able to fTully
function 1In that environment.
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CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Quick answers,
please.

MR. KINNEY: My thought was that i1f
management has a wide range of choices, which
model to use, which assumptions to make, which
approach to take 1In determining the book
value, that gives more discretion. And this
IS subject to biases that the management has,
and the incentives that management has.

This problem then, or this
flexibility, this wide range of outcomes, 1is
only partly undoable by the auditor. Because
the auditor now begins with management”s
number and see®"s whether management has a
basis for that number and doesn®"t try to say
what 1s the best possible number. That"s the
nature of the audit process. That"s what 1
was attempting to say.

MS. GILLAN: I think the role of
this Committee should be to recommend what
good public policy 1i1s with regard to

transparency of audit firm financial
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statements, and rather than passing the buck
to fTolks that are -- vyou know, have a
different public policy mission.

And 1 think that 1f you -- 1f the
Committee wanted to recommend these financial
statements should be public unless the PCAOB
determines X, Y, Z, that that might be an
appropriate use of, you know, allocation of
discretion.

But without that, you"re going to
put them adrift. There®"s a lot of pressure
from the firms, political and otherwise. And
I think the end result would be Tfive years
from now we"d be here debating the same
question again.

MS. BEDARD: You asked for me to
give the AAA"s position. I, of course, can"t
do that. But I will give you my own view,
which 1s, that the entry level CPA exam that
we must currently use, because as you say you
know, the states vary on theilr requirements,
really prevents us from testing the higher
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level content on.

So, It seems to me there needs to
be another tier that would test this material,
that would for i1nstance along the lines of the
CFA exam, get through one level, get to the
next one.

But, again, that may be under the
current structure, or it may be a national
level exam, nationally regulated exam. 1
don"t know.

MR. LANG: And Mr. Hansen, as i1t
relates to IFRS and getting everyone Tully
functioning from partner to staff, 1 think
that"s an area that 1°d need to go back and
get some additional i1nsight from my colleagues
and 1°d be happy to get back to the Committee
In short time.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Thank you, Damon.

MR. SILVERS: Thank you, Arthur.
I1"11 be very quick here. First, because Mr.
Ross was acknowledged, and 1 think properly
so, | just want to acknowledge John Biggs and
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Kayla Gillan, who |1 think more than most
Americans are responsible for the extent to
which the audit profession has 1mproved since
2002.

Secondly, 1°d like to ask the panel
to think about something and maybe get back to
us In writing, which 1s the tension that Don -
- I"m sorry, that Alan talked about, 1 think
Is a critical —-- this tension between layering
on responsibilities and hopefully content and
training and then making the profession harder
to enter, i1s | think a real one.

And my question 1is, could one
Iimagine an educational process that maybe had
that additional and more intensive training
later in the career where the firm might be
able to pay for i1t, and where i1t would be less
of an obstacle to say the diversity we"re
trying to achieve iIn the profession.

And also, could that be
disconnected. Can we disconnect the question
of whether we have a separate auditing school,
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from the question of how much time and how
much money i1s i1t going to cost to go to that
school?

Now, the question 1°d like you all
to answer today is this. One of the panelists
made the remark that there"s an issue of
personal risk in being an audit partner. This
strikes me as sort of a peculiar phrase.

From where | come  from in
representing police officers and mine workers
and so forth, personal risk has a somewhat
different quality to 1t than 1 think what
audit partners experience. And they get paid
a little more for the personal risk they have
than certainly coal miners and police officers
do.

But I think there 1s a sort of
serious issue here, which 1*d like you all to
reflect on an answer, which 1s, we"re never --
I don"t think there"s any possibility that the
audit profession will pay either its junior or
senior members the kind of money that some of
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them may be able to access in other parts of
the financial world.

I just don"t see 1t. | don"t see
them ever being paid what a successful hedge
fund manager makes or even a successful
investment banker. And we are asking them as
a profession to take certain risks. I mean,
the whole nature of professional i1nvolves that
iIfT you don"t do the, 1If you don"t meet the
professional obligations, there are
consequences, and they are serious.

That"s true for lawyers, that"s true for
auditors, that"s true for a variety of other
professionals. In that, given those things
are true, what 1is our model here for
attracting and retaining people 1In that
dynamic? And how do we think about the
fundamental human capital challenge and human
resource challenge here i1n the profession?

I think we"ve made a stab at It in
our draft, but 1 think we"d -- I1"d welcome
further thoughts.
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CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Are you directing

toward anyone, Damon? Anybody has a thought?
Kayla?

MS.  GILLAN: It s a profound

question. | think it deserves more thought.

(Laughter)

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: It"s a great
response.

MR. SILVERS: That will save you
time

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Thank you. Bill.

MR. TRAVIS: Thank you, Arthur.
I"1l try to be brief. Anne, 1f you could
comment on whether you think the inclusion of
retention of women should be a part of our
report.

Kayla, i1f you could comment on
whether you think that the market could stand
a loss of one of the big four firms due to
litigation and whether the risk of that loss
IS at an acceptable level.

And John, 1f you could comment on
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whether you think the audited financial
statements should be the wor ldwide
association, or the U.S. firm, and 1f vyou
could be more specific about what data you
want and whether that could -- the audited
financials are the best vehicle for that, or
whether a more concise, specific document
would be more helpful.

MS. LANG: Thank you, Mr. Travis.
I definitely think that retaining the very
best talent is important to all of us, and
important to the profession i1tself.

I think all of us have made
tremendous strides as i1t relates to women, and
certainly recruiting women into the profession
IS something that we"ve done extremely well
for the last several years.

I think advancement of our women 1is
something that we still need to pay attention
to. Although we have iIncreased women into the
partnership ranks, | think 1t 1s necessary for
us to continue to look at ways to continue to
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advance them.

I know most recently with Grant
Thornton, we"ve been able to 1look at 30
percent of our women partners hold leadership
positions, which is a significant increase for
us over the last few years. So, | do think it
Is something we should continue to look at and
advance. Thank you.

MS. GILLAN: Could the market bear
a loss of one of the big four? Yes, with
significant i1nvolvement by regulators and the
profession itself. Is the risk of such a loss
acceptable? Yes, | believe 1t 1s.

MR. BIGGS: I would hope that ten
years from now we would have global auditing
firms, and global legal structures. I think
we"re probably too greedy to ask for that
today. So, 1 would favor recognizing the
legal limits and have an American audited
statement for the American firms.

I"m very encouraged by the E&Y
announcement that they"re consolidating a
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major number of their international firms, but
not with the U.S. firm. But, hopefully, that
will happen some day.

I never thought we"d be this far
along 1n 1i1nternational Tfinancial reporting
standards. And I think that"s Dbeen
remarkable, remarkable change. And I think i1t
will happen 1n the auditing profession
eventually.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Okay. Thank you
very much. We will -- oh, there are two more.

Sorry. Sorry, Bob.

MR. HERZ: This i1s for Jean. The
human capital five recommendation would
encourage the AAA with the AICPA to study
establishing professional schools of auditing
or accounting. And so, you"ve done some
advance thinking on that in your task force.

And 1 just kind of wondered whether
the thought was that all auditing students
woulld have to go through those schools i1f they
wanted to go into public accounting, at least
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to be registered with the PCAOB firms, or
woulld 1t be just some, or?

The vreason 1 ask that, 1i1s my
recollection is probably a little dated now,
iIs that the Ilarge accounting Tfirms source
intake from not only accounting schools, but
liberal arts, varied, lots of other things.
And In fact, | think the statistics over time
has shown that a number of those folks over
time did better than some of the folks that
had specialized iIn accounting or auditing iIn
their careers i1In the university education.

MS. BEDARD: Well, this is a fairly
new thought to us, so much remains to be done.

But personally, 1 wouldn®"t want to see us cut
off any avenues. I"ve taught i1n a program
that brought people iIn from all Kkinds of
professions, and turned them iInto accountants
in 15 months. And so that model i1s good too.

I don"t think we can afford to
simply focus on this professional school model
for training. And | think, speaking for Joe
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Carcello here, whose i1dea this was, | think
that he perceives this as more of a public
company auditing model.

In other words, certainly, we need
accountants broadly, right, not just for
public company audits. So, we would 1 assume
retain standard undergraduate programs as
well. But all this remains to be worked out.

And the task force | was -- you
mentioned, 1 think, the two parties, the AAA
and the AICPA that the Report recommends, and
I think that we perhaps should have a broader
representation on that. Andy Bailey and his
comments mentioned other stakeholders, and |1
think that would be wise.

CHAIRMAN LEVITT: Thank you very
much. [It"s been an extraordinarily productive
panel. We will break now for ten minutes
while the next panel takes their place. Thank
you .

(Whereupon, the above-entitled
matter went off record at 11:44 a.m. and
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resumed at 12:03 p.m.)

CHAIRMAN NICOLAISEN: well, let's
get going. This next session, Panel 11, of
three panels, i1s dealing with the area of Firm
Structure and Finances. It"s a very large
panel, so we"re going to ask each of the
panelists to try to keep your comments to the
five minutes that we"ve allotted for each of
you iIn opening remarks.

And we"ll do the same thing we did
with the earlier panel. We"ll then open It up
to the members of the subcommittee for the
first round of questioning, and then broader,
to the rest of the Committee.

We"re going to try to drain as much
information as we can out of this panel iIn the
time that we have. So 1t"s going to be -- if
you think about later today, we"re going to
have a meeting of just the Committee without
another panel. And that discussion is to deal
with the Addendum to this subcommittee®s work.

But because much of the testimony
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that you"re going to hear right now relates to
that Addendum, you want to make sure that you
get your questions In as a Committee early and
often, but please, as briefly as possible
because we"re going to have a lot of people to
try and cover.

So, let me start. Again,
Blackberries off please, or at least distant
from the microphones. We"ll ask each of our
panelists to engage us for about five minutes
with opening comments. And we"re going to
begin with Harvey Goldschmid, Dwight Professor
of Law, Columbia Law School. And 1 know him
best as the Commissioner at the SEC while 1
was there. Harvey, 1t"s very good to see you.

MR. GOLDSCHMID: Same here, Don.
And thank you for 1nviting me. Co-chairs
Levitt, Nicolaisen, members of the Advisory
Committee. 1 am delighted to be here today.

I"m going to focus my remarks on
transparency and the 1issues raised 1In the
Addendum. But please feel free during the
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question period to ask me about anything and
I1"1l1 give you whatever considered response |1
can.

I"ve got to do two things Tirst.
One 1s to apologize. Bob Glauber jokingly
said at the break, 1 really profited from your
statement reading 1t. And of course, | didn"t

have a written statement.

(Laughter)
MR. GOLDSCHMID: May IS an
impossible time iIn the academic world. And

then | was overseas at a conference last week.
But I do apologize.

Second, I need to give you a
disclaimer, which 1 thought 1 was Tfinished
doing when 1 left the SEC. I"m a member of
the governing board of the Center of Audit
Quality, a public governor of FINRA, a member
of the PCAOB advisory council and on a number
of other nonprofit groups with Interests with
the i1ssues before this Committee. | represent
none of them today and 1 speak only for
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myself.

Let me provide you with my bottom
line on transparency at the beginning. 1 urge
the Committee to adopt the Tull transparency
approach set forth i1n the Addendum, including
the alternative to making financial statements
public.

My rationale parallels the
rationale for disclosure in public companies.
For public companies, the key values are
investor protection, efficient allocation of
capital and, as John Biggs was suggesting this
morning, effective corporate governance. The
board learns a lot at the same time as the
shareholders.

In this area, full transparency for
large auditing firms will build public trust
in our Financial numbers since auditors play a
unique role.

Second, given the securities laws,
auditing firms have been given large
responsibilities and also since every public
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company must be audited by i1ndependent
auditors, a public franchise. Particularly
today when we have so few audit firms, at
least large auditing fTirms, this public
franchise conveys substantial market power.

And the public has a right to know
about the profitability of firms, their
capitalization, their effectiveness and their
sustainability. Under Sarbanes-Oxley, thinking
of consumers of auditing material, audit
committees must retain, compensate and Tfire
where appropriate after evaluation,
independent auditors. Shareholders of public
companies are often voting on the auditors.
They too need and should have full disclosure
and full information.

Now, turning to the scope of the
disclosure that 1 think makes sense, one, |
would do 1t only for large auditing firms, at
least at this time, 1In terms of mandatory
public disclosure. The number you use iIn the
Addendum of 100 audit firms that do 100 audits
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or more may be about right.

Two, 1 would, well, basically let
me support the package In the Addendum with
the addition of public disclosure of
financials. If 1 understand the package being
put forward, TfTirst, there would be disclosure
required basically by the EU"s Eighth
Directive, Article 40, and that i1s modified by
PCAOB. I think that does make sense.

And these are overlapping areas.
Then there would be key indicators of audit
quality as determined by the PCAOB. That
makes sense too. There will be some overlap
between the EU and what we have 1In ltem 2, but
the PCAOB can work that out. And also, the
PCAOB should have the right to add what makes
sense from their 2006 reporting proposal.

Finally, and | know most
controversial, would be audited fTinancials.
The target date used In the Addendum is 2011.
That makes sense. There®"s an ambiguity in the
proposal which suggests that the auditing
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firms would be able to pick out eirther the
GAAP or IFRS. I would close that ambiguity to
say whichever system i1s applicable to public
corporations, but not a choice of either one.

I think the SEC would make a
mistake to give a choice for public companies.
You lose comparability, you lose all Kkinds of
ability to compare. You give too much choice.
And 1 don"t think this Advisory Committee
ought to suggest anything else.

For smaller firms, | agree with at
least my reading of the Addendum, that the
PCAOB  should determine  what  disclosure
requirements would be made and which parts, If
any, of the disclosures required should be
made public.

Why treat Hlarge public auditing
firms and small ones differently? The answer
I think is obvious. The vast bulk of auditing
iIs done by a few Ffirms in terms of cost, 1In
terms of other things. It simply makes sense
to put the burden on them. And that"s where
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we have the main part of our public emphasis
and our trust.

The small auditing firms, Imposing
public standards and imposing costly standards
without the PCAOB being able to screen might
lead to exit from the profession, might set
entry barriers. I wouldn®"t go there as a
bottom line.

Why not limit public disclosures to
that mandated by the PCAOB, 1s the last
subject 1711 address. Or, the alternative,
one, allowing the PCAOB discretion on deciding
when to make things public.

My answer is, public disclosure is
simply too 1important in a place like the
United States. Congress, the corporate
community, investors, shareholders, the media,
other market participants, have a right to
know what®"s really going on in the large
auditing firms. It"s an enormous safety valve
iIn terms of how our system works and how
people will react.
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The 1933 and 1934 Securities Acts
have created substantial market power by way
of making independent audit as the sole access
for public companies and for their periodic
reporting. The public has a right to know
about profitability, about risk, about
sustainability, about the quality of what"s
going on and effectiveness.

Your report, as | read the Draft
Report, worries, and 1 think quite correctly
in Chapter 7, about catastrophic risk among
the firms. The public i1s recognizing a need
to look at the large fTirms and keep them
healthy. And that means the public ought to
have a right, as well as the users of the
material i1n terms of audit committees and
shareholders, a right to know what"s going on.
Thank you.

CHAIRMAN NICOLAISEN: We thank you
very much. We"ll now move to Dan Guy. Dan
was a Tormer Vice President, Professional
Standards and Services at the AICPA. Dan.
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MR. GUY: Thank you. It"s a
pleasure to be here. Let me try this again.
That"s better, isn"t it.

Thank you for my credit-- for me
being here before this distinguished panel
today. I appreciate the opportunity that |
have. I"m going to refer to the paper that
you have. I"m not going to "read" anything
into the record, or anything of that sort.
So, I"'m going to refer to 1t, and 1iIt"s
advantageous to have that in front of you as |
make the few comments 1"m going to make.

The first page | need to do i1s, on
page 2, there®"s a correction | want to make
because 1t doesn"t make sense. On page 2, if
you would go to Roman numeral 11, under the
Draft Report Recommendations, the very last
sentence, | left out a very important word.
Where i1t says, ''Direct effect material acts,'
should read, '"Direct effect material illegal
acts." So, my apology. It doesn"t make sense
as presented.
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| want to commend the
recommendations you, and the recommendations
you"ve made about creation of a national
center to facilitate the development of best
practices relating to fraud prevention and
fraud detection and also to give a fresh look
to the audit report to determine if 1t needs
to be improved to do a better job 1iIn
communicating the arduous responsibility,
especially the arduous responsibility for
detection of fraud, and of course those direct
effect, 1llegal acts that 1 keep talking about
from time to time iIn the paper as well.

The comments I1°m going to make
focus on fraud. And 1 provided In the paper
on the first page kind of my background so you
would know where 1°"m coming Tfrom. I do
litigation consulting as indicated there. 1™m
not a plaintiff expert, or defense expert,
although some 1n the room might think I'm a
plaintiff expert.

But I do work at the SEC for
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example, both for and against and for large
firms, both for and against large firms. 1"ve
been doing that since 1 took early retirement
in 1998 from the American Institute of CPAs.
So, the comments I"m going to make are my
observations of having spent hundreds and
hundreds and hundreds of hours on fraud-type
cases and seeing things that 1"m sure that
based on what Bill Kinney was saying, a lot of
the academics would Ulike to see as well,
because 1t"s very, very insightful.

I should also tell you that |
provided a list here  Dbasically of my
observations and my opinion, why auditors do
not do a better job i1n detecting fraud. Why
auditors do not do a better job iIn detecting
fraud i1s the key question and my observations
relate to that question.

I want to recognize a limitation
that exists, and that 1s most of the
observations | have relate to audit
engagements, of course, that were done pre-
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Sarbanes-Oxley 2002, of course, and 2003.

As you know, those of us who do
litigation work, practice behind the times.
We"re always dealing with things that are
three or four years, sometimes five or six,
eight or nine years back. But we"re not
applying the current rules and regulations
because that"s not -- the litigation process
takes a long time to run to get to the process
where a matter 1s, discovery iIs over, and a
matter 1s brought to trial, for example.

IT we look on page 3 and 4, 1 want
to have a list of bullets, as 1 focus on
fraud, a list of bullets about why auditors
don"t do a better job of detecting financial
statement fraud. And basically, i1t deals with
-- 1 don"t have problems, for example, 1
rarely have been 1i1n a situation where |
wished, even when I"m working on the
plaintiff"s side, where 1 wished a standard,
an audit standard, for example, or an ethical
requirement was more explicit.
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IT we look at my experience, the
first and foremost problem i1s a fTailure to
exercise professional skepticism. 1 note that
you address that 1i1n the Draft Report. I
mention here one of the iInterim standards that
the PCAOB adopted when i1t came iInto existence
on due professional care, and that"s a great
standard. The only problem is, the
exculpatory language in that standard
overwhelms the duties and responsibilities of
the CPA.

And a lot of times, iIn a deposition
for example, when an engagement partner has
been deposed, 1i1t"s almost a deer 1In the
headlight look when you bring up the
responsibilities that are clearly set forth in
for example, AU230.

We also have a problem that almost
a lot of times, frequently, of course, I™"m
looking at the bad situations, but you have a
situation or frequent situations where there"s
an acceptance by the audit team of whatever
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management says.

And we don"t demand that we
generate persuasive, competent, sufficient
audit evidence. A Tfailure to recognize,
document and respond to fraud risk iIndicators
that are iIn the SAS99 today, are what 1 refer
to frequently as red flags.

Also, over-reliance on management
representations, without obtaining required
supplemental 1nformation, we have of course a
management representation and inquiries, those
are important evidential sources. But they
have to be supplemented by other, more
pervasive kinds of audit evidence.

I mentioned over-reliance on PBCs,
what we called documents prepared by clients,
as you know. And there are numerous
situations 1involving the fraud cases that |1
have dealt with, where a client produces a
PBC, and the auditor starts auditing at that
point. And the PBC doesn®"t tie 1iInto
underlying books and records, and there®s no
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work done to tie i1t into underlying books and
records.

Another thing i1s a sort of a mind
set, | refer to this at the bottom of page 3,

as a fFill-in-the-blank mind set. And that is

CHAIRMAN NICOLAISEN: Dan, 1f you
can keep going, because, we"re --

MR. GUY: Okay . And that 1s
basically a situation where we have an audit
program, and 1it"s Jjust sort of check the
numbers and mechanically run through i1t.

I see a lot of situations where
there"s a TfTailure to comply with GAAP.
There®"s a lack of knowledge of what GAAP is.
And 1t"s not the real complex GAAP standards.

It"s sometimes the very basic GAAP standards.

One of the things 1 wanted to
mention today 1s independence. And a large
percent of the matters | deal with have
independence questions that are issues, major
Issues where the audit team did not recognize,
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independence requirements did not recognize
conflict of iInterest requirements so those
questions come up. I know that that"s dealt
with 1n the next chapter of the report, not 1in
the one that we"re dealing with here.

I applaud your objective, or
recommendation to codify the very complex,
independence rules and the conflict of
interest rules.

Finally, the last thing | want to
say 1s from time to time, | still see too
frequent occasions where there are comments
either in the financial papers, or In courts
of law, where the statement i1s made that, as
an auditor, the audit standards were not
designed to detect collusive management fraud.

Of course, that i1s totally false.

And sometimes we see comments when
there 1s an allegation of an audit failure,
the first thing i1t says, that the audit person
says 1s, | was victimized. And they make that
statement before they know whether there was

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

122

compliance  with auditing standards and
compliance with ethical requirements.

Bottom line, what | wanted to say
today, i1s that the problem we have today, |1
think, deals with the failure to apply
existing standards. | don"t see a need for a
wholesale need to amend existing standards or
create new standards. Thank you very much.

CHAIRMAN NICOLAISEN: Thank you.
We"1l1 move next to Barry Mathews. Barry i1s a
deputy chairman of Aon Corporation.

MR. MATHEWS: Thanks Don. And
thanks for the promotion, by the way.

Aon or 1ts predecessor fTirms have
acted as brokers and advisors to the US
accounting profession for more than 70 years
now. Currently, Aon provides professional
liability brokering and/or consulting services
to 43 of the largest hundred accounting firms
in the United States. Aon works with the
accounting firms to help i1dentify, manage and
finance the costs of their professional risks.
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This Committee has heard
considerable and sometimes conflicting 1nput
on the topic i1In what to say and do about
liability risks facing accounting Ffirms.
Therefore, 1 believe i1t"s iIncumbent on me to
be very clear i1in offering my perspective.

I want you to know that at no time
have we encountered a situation in which there
existed as substantial a threat to the
sustainability of the audit firms as that
created today by the potential for mega-
professional liability risks brought in United
States.

We have read the Firm Structure and
Finances section of the Advisory Committee®s
May 5 Draft Report which contains
recommendations for measures, such as sharing
best practices and working toward better
corporate governance of accounting firms.

We also see that the Concentration
and Competition section of the Draft Report
views the threat of civil litigation as real
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and notes a concern for market disruptions
that would result from the loss of another
firm.

We feel strongly, however, that
limitation of liability measures are a
necessary part of any strategy to address the
danger of a loss of another firm. And that
such measures be dealt with, excuse me, as an
integral part of any such strategy, not as an
afterthought.

We note, fTor example, that the
Draft Report calls upon various parties to
explore the possibility of firms appointing
independent members to firm boards or advisory
boards. The Committee acknowledges that any
exploration of this 1i1dea would necessarily
touch upon liability concerns.

Indeed, without some assurance of
liability protection, i1t would surely Dbe
unlikely that persons of sufficient stature,
reputation and capabilities, could easily be
persuaded to accept such appointments. Yet in
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urging the SEC and PCAOB to enable the
appointment of outsiders to firm boards, the
Draft Report calls for them to do within the
current context of 1i1ndependence requirements
and the liability regime.

In papers given to this Committee,
Aon has provided information on the i1nability
of the commercial insurance market to supply
necessary coverage sufficient for large firms*
needs at a reasonable price. One witness who
has appeared before the committee, has argued
that the view that top Tfirms can get
sufficient i1nsurance is not well documented.

This witness has suggested that
firms may i1n fact opt to use captives to
provide 1insurance simply because they"re
better than external i1nsurers at assessing and
managing risk, and evaluating and
administering claims.

1*d like to set the record
straight. From a financial management
perspective, such captives are usually viewed
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negatively because capital committed to the
captive, reduces capital that would probably
be wused more profitably elsewhere, for
example, in making i1nvestment 1Into new
technologies, or simply supporting new
business initiatives.

The same witness has argued that
there 1s evidence that insurers offer and
firms buy, external iInsurance to arrange for
claims managed and funded through the
captives. The fact 1s, the commercial
insurance and reinsurance markets currently
provide only a very small part of the risk
financing solution needed by the audit
profession.

It has also been argued before this
committee, that even i1f it can be established
that available commercial Insurance iIs
currently insufficient for firms®" needs, 1t is
not obvious that defects 1i1n the Hliability
system are the cause of the situation.

In response, 1°d say, Insurers need
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to have an ability to accurately define the
risks that can lead to 1insurable losses.
There must be some degree of certainty
attached to what may be considered a negligent
act. Yet, there i1s no single right answer to
many auditing and accounting ISSues. The
questions are complex and require judgment.

Auditor litigation almost
invariably involves the assessment in
hindsight of whether the auditor®s exercise in
judgment was reasonable or unreasonable. 1In a
lawsuit where the damages claimed are in the
billions, and the stakes are therefore
enormous to both the defendant and their
insurers, i1f they exist, can anyone informed
place a bet on an anticipated outcome where
the rules of the game may be uncertain?

Only where there can be greater
certainty as to the nature of the risks and
quantum facing the profession, will commercial
Insurers be attracted once again to offer a
stable form of insurance protection.
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As 1 stated at the outset, at no
time have we encountered a situation in which
there existed as substantial a threat to the
sustainability of audit firms as that created
today by the potential for mega-professional
liability claims brought in U.S. courts. 1
urge you to be unequivocal and emphatic on the
need for policymakers to address the unlimited
nature of litigation risk. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN NICOLAISEN: Thank you.
I1*11 move now to Nell Minow, the editor of the
Corporate Library. And 1 apologize for not
having my speaker on now.

MS. MINOW: Thank you very much.
And 1t 1s a real honor to be here today. It"s
very encouraging to me that as we wrestle with
these very thorny issues, the people that |1
admire most i1n this profession all seem to be
in the same room. And so, 1t°s a real
pleasure to be here with you.

I"m going to speak jJust very
briefly about one kind of meta-issue. And
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that 1s the -- just the overall approach. You
know, 1t"s always, | spent eight years as a
regulator, or as 1 really should say, four
years as a regulator, for years as a
deregulator, before 1 went 1Into corporate
governance.

And I think you have to have a lot
of humility about imposing a lot of
prescriptive standards on people. Because two
things happen. First, you, what you hope 1is
going to be the floor, becomes the ceiling,
and everybody adopts a compliance mentality
and sort of burrows under.

And second, particularly as you see
in your report here where you are
understandably pushing off on to various
entitles, we should have the SEC look at this,
we should have the PCAOB look at that, In --
you know, I want to say this as nicely as
possible, those efforts tend to be co-opted by
the regulated community and end up benefitting
them.
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So, I want to really just overall
say, we should take a very much cost-benefit
and risk-benefit analysis as we think about
imposing widespread rules. And whenever
possible, 1 would really recommend to this
Committee that you try to encourage, sort of
leverage market forces and encourage
innovation, rather than trying to suffocate it
by kind of a comply or explain approach.

So, with regard, I'm sure we"re
going to talk further about, with regard to
the i1ssue of transparency, rather than saying,
“Well, public companies have to meet GAAP, and
why don®"t we just apply GAAP to these private
firms.” Let"s try to take a more open and
creative and market-based approach.

And with that, | think I will defer
the rest of my comments and leave as much time
as possible for questions.

CHAIRMAN NICOLAISEN: Great. Thank
you very much. Jules Muis who had been the
vice president and controller of the World
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Bank.

MR. MUIS: Thank you, Chairman,
members of the Committee, i1t"s a privilege
being here.

I"ve already carpet bombed the
Committee with a 15-pager. So, 1 will just
here, pick some raisins out of the porridge
and leave also the room for further questions.

Revisiting the wording of the audit
report that | have to get off my chest here,
that 1 think that almost a nonstarter, | mean,
I think the syntax 1i1s fine, 1it"'s all
compliance. And i1n desperation, | proposed a
couple of years ago that we should ban the
clean audit opinion Jjust to wean the
profession of its addiction.

And 1°d just like to remind this
Committee that in the public sector, we have
auditors who actively know how to use, other
than clean audit opinions. The GAO does it
for the U.S. Federal Government, and it

happens 1n the EU on the same basis. So, |
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think 1t"s a matter of compliance.

I would reserve that proposal not
for the audit profession, but for the
oversight bodies, i.e., the regulators
themselves. And 1In my submission, you®"ve had
a very strong plea for getting regulators to
include at Ileast a bottom Qline assurance
statement in  their annual report that
basically says that there are no systemic
issues walking around that may affect the
auditing functioning of the financial markets.

Had we had that for the last ten
years, | think this particular crisis would
have gone 1n a different way. IT 1 can
predict the crisis two, three years ago, just
by keeping my ear to the ground, surely the
regulators could do so too. And this also
would give the profession itself a lot more
attraction.

Engagement partner signature, three
times bravo, for reasons stated in the draft

proposal. I think 1t°s a magnificent
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combination of personal responsibility and
collective responsibility.

Transparency, 1*"ve considerably
less difficulty than Nell with this proposal.
I understand the big firms have argued that
they have difficulties producing GAAP accounts
in three years time. My recommendation would
be they go to their European partners who will
do 1t for them iIn six months at a very
reasonable fee.

Litigation, it"s all black box. |
will not enter into kind of the specific U.S.
setting of litigation other than saying
proportional liability i1s obviously the way to
go. And 1f that takes, you know, bringing
things up at Federal level, then fine.

I"m just stunned to see how little
information there 1s 1In the report on the
actual exposures at this particular moment. |
can"t see how this Committee can accurately
come to conclusion there unless 1t has more
information.
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Transparency, I"ve added a fTew
requirements on, a Tfew paragraphs on
transparency. I would love to see also a
requirement to include consolidated financial
statements of the Tfirms. There"s just too
much, fortunately too much, unified management
at this particular moment that you really can
draw conclusions.

Also, against the background of the
contingency plan, which 1*"m not calling a
bailout plan, but a rescue plan, | think that
one should need, one would need the
information of the consolidated or the
combined pictures of these firms in order to
come to some sensible conclusions.

Which brings me really to the other
side of the coin where 1"ve been, where my
plea has been, and has been for a long, long
time, for creating a more enabling, not just a
more policing environment for the profession,
but also a more enabling environment.

And 1 simply cannot see 1t, how
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this profession can do i1t i1f regulators are
not held to account more on the systemic
remit. And hence, I"ve been arguing, arguing,
arguing, for results-based assurance statement
on systemics only, on matters that may affect,
materially affect the orderly functioning, not
the fair functioning, the orderly functioning
of the financial market.

And the world would have looked
different had regulators, 1 think, been forced
into a straight-jacket like that. I wouldn®t
expect them to come with a clean opinion. 1
woulld actually expect them to come with a
disclaimer.

But the nice thing about a
disclaimer i1s that 1t gives you so much more
information than a clean opinion. Because,
they would have to specify from systemic risk
to systemic risk what bothers them.

And again, 1"m putting in here as a
bit of a challenge, i1f I can do 1t as an
internal auditor, two, three years ago, then I
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simply cannot see how regulators cannot kind
of step up to the plate on that on the same
basis.

They"re the most unaccountable
agents at this particular moment that roam
around In the financial world. And that does
not give the profession adequate direction to
actually do i1ts job. Thank you very much.

CHAIRMAN NICOLAISEN: Thank you
very much. Next we"ll hear from Kathryn
Oberly, who 1is vice chairman and general
counsel at Ernst & Young. Kathryn.

MS. OBERLY: Thank vyou, Mr.
Nicolaisen, and to everyone 1involved 1In the
work of the Committee. Thank you also for
holding this hearing this morning.

CHAIRMAN NICOLAISEN: Microphone
on, please.

MS. OBERLY: Whoops. Thank you.

My comments today focus on
litigation. I believe the nature of the
litigation risk faced by accounting Tfirms
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would have been 1nconceivable to the authors
of the federal securities laws. As the
comments of Chief Justice Cardozo in the 1931

Ultramares case reflect, courts were at one

time concerned about exposing accountants, ''To
a liability iIn an i1ndeterminate amount for an
indeterminate time to an indeterminate class."

But the requirement for privity, or
a clear relationship between the plaintiff and
the defendant 1In Rule 10(b)5 actions was
unfortunately abandoned several decades ago.

And then under the Supreme Court®s

1988 decision in Basic V. Levinson,

accountants became Hliable not only to people
with whom there was no privity, but also to
people who didn"t even rely on what the
accountant said or did 1f such a person
purchased or sold a security In a so-called
efficient market.

And finally, courts In every
circuit, but not the Supreme Court, held that
the scienter requirement for Rule 10(b)5 can
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be satisfied with a showing of mere
recklessness, rather than actual knowledge.

The end result we see today is
potentially enormous liability. And without
consideration by Congress, by regulators, by
this Committee, of the broader implications,
accountants essentially have become equivalent
to iInsurers of the nation®"s securities
markets.

Unfortunately, a commitment to
audit quality 1s insufficient to protect a
firm. E&Y spends well in excess of $100
million every year in the U.S. alone on audit
quality initiatives and i1mprovements. And
there 1s incredible focus by the profession on
audit quality and the profession®s obligations
to the investing public, a fact that is, |1
believe, generally recognized 1n today"s
environment.

But during my 17 years at E&Y, 1"ve
supervised the handling of hundreds of
lawsuits against the firm, and 1"ve found that
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the risk that can result from a single case
just keeps getting bigger, no matter what we
do about audit quality.

The amount of exposure generally
stems from externalities, the client"s market
capitalization, and some action that caused a
stock price drop. So, iIn recent years as the
market cap of our audit clients has increased
several-fold, we"ve also seen an enormous
expansion in our liability exposure.

It"s been said that perhaps there®s
not enough data to establish that. But there
Is data before the Committee showing that the
sixth largest TfTirms currently confront 90
cases with claims in excess of $100 million
each. This includes 27 Jlawsuits with
potential damages in excess of $1 billion
each, and seven Jlawsuits with potential
damages in excess of $10 billion each.

No firm has or can purchase
Insurance coverage for the largest claims. No
firm has the capital to pay the largest
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claims. And no firm could retain partners
while slashing earnings by an amount necessary
to pay the largest of claims.

Because of the bet-the-firm nature
of these claims, audit firms are effectively
denied access to the judicial system. That is
fundamentally wrong. [I1"ve heard it said, even
before this Committee, iIn fact this morning,
that lawsuits won"t bring down a firm because
plaintiff*s lawyers won"t take i1t that far.

But aside from the obvious
peculiarity of devising public policy based on
the assumed good graces of the plaintiff's
bar, 1 believe that assumption iIs Incorrect.

The plaintiff*s bar includes not
only the so-called usual players, but also one
off, or outlier lawyers who would never even
consider foregoing the litigation bonanza if
one were within reach.

So, what can be done? That"s why
we"re all here. The most meaningful solution
would be to 1i1nvolve some mechanism to cap
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liability. And I know that the i1dea of caps
raises hackles i1n some quarters. But | have
to say I"m genuinely puzzled as to why some
seem to shy away from even discussing it.

In my written testimony, | note how
the 1dea of limiting civil liability is not a
new one. And I cite the work of Professor
Louis Loss on behalf of the American Law
Institute iIn the 1970s and 1980s in which he
advocated caps on auditor liability.

More recently, the European
Internal Market Commissioner, Charlie McCreevy
announced that the European Commission would
soon adopt a recommendation for every member
state i1n the European Union to cap auditor®s
liability as i1s already the case iIn countries
like Belgium and Germany.

Short of caps, my written testimony
details purely incremental improvements that I
don"t think are a big enough solution to the
problem, but also do warrant serious
consideration. Such as, exclusive federal

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

142

jurisdiction over certain claims, an actual
knowledge standard, the need to address
fragmentation of class action Ilitigation,
issues i1nvolving claims by litigation trustees
and appeal bond limits. These are important
areas of the law that deserve more attention
than my five minutes this morning allow.

Let me briefly address financial
transparency from a Hlitigation perspective,
since 1t"s been talked about by several of our
panelists this morning. IT additional
financial disclosures are to be required from
audit firms, 1 strongly believe they should be
made to the PCAOB which can in turn decide
what may be relevant and necessary for others.

I agree with Nell and her comments,
that just because audited financial statements
may be good for some, they may not necessarily
be the right answer. They may be a mismatch,
frankly, to the problem here that people are
focusing on, which 1s providing iInvestors,
audit committees and the public with the
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information they need to assess individual
audit firms. But some of that i1nformation
just isn"t found in  audited Tfinancial
statements.

I think a better transparency
approach i1s to be found In the 8th Directive,
Article 40, Transparency Report where the
specific features in that report actually do
go to the information  that investors,
regulators, and the public would find most
meaningful to their concerns.

Conversely, there is no doubt in my
mind that providing the plaintiff"s bar with
access to the information in audited financial
statements would worsen the very litigation
crisis that this Committee is concerned with.

And thus, 1 think 1t 1s critical that we move
cautiously before assuming that audited
financial statements are the right answer
here.

The Committee”s Draft Report
acknowledges the civil litigation risk as
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being real. It states the Committee®s belief
that the loss of one of the larger auditing
firms would likely have a significant negative
impact on the capital markets.

So, i1n closing, | would urge that
the TfTinal report be more pointed, even 1iIn
those comments iIn the draft, In recognizing
the unlimited nature of the Ilitigation risk
exposure and the i1mpracticalities, 1i1f not
impossibilities of taking a bet-the-firm case
to trial, or even settling 1t on fair terms.

The Committee"s final report should
be clear i1in calling on policymakers to address
these iIssues at the earliest possible
opportunity iIn order to avert threats to
capital market stability and the investing
public. And 1 1look forward to comments and
questions.

CHAIRMAN NICOLAISEN: Great. Thank
you, Kathryn. 1"m sure there will be a few.

(Laughter)

CHAIRMAN NICOLAISEN: Rex Staples
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IS our next panelist. And he"s general
counsel, North American Securities
Administrators Association. Rex.

MR. STAPLES: Thank you. Thank you
Chairman and members of the Committee. It"s a
pleasure to be here to address you today.
It"s iInteresting that 1 get to follow Kathryn.

We may have, disagree In some areas.

By way of background, NAASA 1s a
nonprofit association of state, provincial,
and territorial securities regulators in the
U.S., Canada and Mexico. I represent the
securities regulators in all the 50 states,
the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico and the
U.S. Virgin Islands. We were founded in 1919.
We"re the oldest international organization
devoted to protecting investors from fraud and
abuse 1n the offer and sale of securities.

We have a particular interest 1in
the recommendations of the Committee
particularly as 1t pertains to [litigation.
The recommendations may have a profound impact
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on the ability of i1nvestors to seek redress in
cases of auditor misconduct.

IT the Committee were to recommend
exclusive federal jurisdiction, or more
burdensome standards at the pleading stage,
1It"s NAASA"s view that many victims of auditor
misconduct, negligence or recklessness with
meritorious claims would lose the opportunity
to have their day i1n court.

The further -- the Committee"s
recommendations may also affect the very role
of private actions as a deterrent against
securities fraud. Congress and the courts
alike have recognized the 1mportance of
private litigation. The Senate report that
accompanied the PSLRA described the importance
of private rights of actions as follows:

"The SEC enforcement program and
the availability of private rights of action
together, provide a means fTor defrauded
investors to recover damages and a powerful
deterrent against violations of the securities
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laws."

It"s noted by SEC Chairman Levitt,
"Private rights of action are not only
fundamental to the success of our securities
markets, they are an essential complement to
the SEC"s own enforcement program."'

To the extent that the Committee"s
recommendations may erect unwanted barriers to
recovery 1In private actions, an iImportant
deterrent that benefits the market place as a
whole could be undermined.

And we understand that a formal
recommendation by the Committee to Congress
that certain lawsuits against auditors be
argued 1n Tfederal, rather than state court,
would certainly provide substantial relief for
the auditing iIndustry from damages.

However, as a threshold matter, we
question whether such belief i1s warranted, and
whether iInvestors are truly served by such a
recommendation.

In the deliberations of the

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

148

Treasury Committee on the auditing profession,
the major auditing firms continue to push hard
for a recommendation supporting litigation
reform for them. Auditors are iIntent on
limiting their liability for securities fraud,
and are heavily lobbying to make this happen.

Within the past year, there have
been no less than three reports calling for
additional limitations on i1nvestors®™ rights to
recover damages through civil litigation
against auditor defendants. Recommendations
for limiting auditor liability have included
capping damages, creating safe harbors from
liability for certain audit work, enforcing
the arbitration of claims.

The reason the auditing Tfirms to
NAASA seek to limit their liability is
obvious. Auditors have stood iIn the eye of
the storm 1in connection with the largest
corporate meltdowns iIn recent history due to
massive fTinancial fraud, and failed to perform
as gate keepers for iInvestors.
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Indeed, auditor defendants were
named in the top four largest securities class
action settlements i1n history. In 2006 alone,
68 percent of federal securities actions
alleged violations of Generally Accepted
Accounting Principles.

We strongly believe that investors
should be allowed to pursue i1ndividual actions
alleging state law violations to pursue
legitimate claims and remedies from auditor
defendants, rather than accept what may be
unreasonable or artificial limits on auditor
liability under the federal securities laws.

The Treasury Committee on the
Auditing Profession has a tremendous
opportunity to make recommendations and to
provide a positive impact on the profession.
As others have pointed out, this Committee
follows In the footsteps of other committees
that are certainly iImpressive 1In their own
right.

In each of these instances, the
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committees took significant amounts of time to
research, analyze, get public i1nput, and
discuss the iIssues they studied. And for one
example would be the Cohen report -- the Cohen
Commission, rather. And they met monthly
beginning 1In November of 1974, and 1issued
their final report i1in 1978, after a total of
66 meeting days, a series of research reports,
and more than 60 meetings of professional and
business organizations.

We hope the Committee will take 1ts
time and avoid what may be the 1nevitable
pressures to rush to put out a report within
some predetermined time frame that 1t 1s not
within the discretion of the Committee.

To assist the Committee with 1its
research and deliberations, and to 1iInsure a
quality report based on adequate research and
facts, substantial amount of data was
requested by the members of the Committee to
enable them to make iInformed decisions with
respect to the issues before i1t.
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Unfortunately, we understand that
the firms have refused to provide certain data
with respect to a number of areas,
particularly with [litigation. In particular
Committee members requested 1i1n October of
2007, certain of the following i1nformation
regarding litigation, number of federal
securities action TfTiled against the ten
largest audit firms iIn the U.S. and each year
since the passage of PSLRA, broken down
between those Tfiled 1in federal courts and
those i1n state courts.

That same i1nformation and with the
additional information as to which were
dismissed by the courts, the number of
settlements, court verdicts, jJury awards, 1in
each of the last ten years against each of the
ten largest audit firms related to an audit of
a public company.

The average, mean and median
amounts of the settlements, verdicts, awards
iIn a) above, the average, mean and median
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amount claimed by the plaintiffs i1n each of
these cases, the number of settlement, court
verdicts and jury awards i1n each of the last
ten years for each of the ten largest audit
firms broken down by awards that are related
to a), audits of public companies, b), audits
of private companies, c), Income tax services,
and d) other information that may be relevant.

Five, a detailed breakdown analysis
of the 25 Ilargest settlements and/or jury
awards in the last decade and with a series of
items that were requested to be broken down
by .

And Tfinally, a legal analysis of
the 1mpact that PSLRA and the Supreme Court

decisions i1In the matters of Central Bank and

Dura Pharmaceuticals or other significant

cases have had with respect to the ability of
plaintiffs to bring federal securities
litigation against independent auditors.

It 1s our current understanding
that to date, the Tfirms have refused to
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provide any of this data to the Committee. It
i1s our belief that in order to fully serve the
public interest, we believe the Committee must
have the fTull cooperation from those who have
and control the data.

We believe the Committee should
take all necessary steps to iInsure 1t receives
the data 1n order to make a fully informed and
proper recommendation.

Of course, as early as 1995 with
the PricewaterhouseCoopers®™ Report, auditing
firms have been calling for litigation reforms
through exclusive federal jurisdiction and
changes to the pleading standards. It appears
that the audit firms want the pleading
standards to be fraud, not recklessness.

On the other hand, investors have
argued for a standards that includes
negligence, such as SEC Rule 102(e). Firms
frame this as a desire for a clear, uniform
standard, when in fact, i1t i1s a desire for a
higher pleading standard, one that does not
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include negligence or recklessness.

Recently, the Supreme Court
introduced a new standard for pleading
standards i1n the Tellabs decision. Speaking
for the Tellabs Court, Justice Ginsburg notes
that on the reckless 1ssue, "We have
previously reserved the question whether
reckless behavior is sufficient for civil
liability under Section 10(b) and Rule
10(b)5.”

Every court of appeals that has
considered the issue has held that a plaintiff
may meet the scienter requirement by showing
that the defendant acted intentionally or
recklessly though the circuits differ on the
degree of recklessness required.

The Tellabs case on the pleading
standard was decided less than a year ago.
This raises a question as to why in light of
this decision, there 1is need fTor further
Congressional action prior to close
examination as to how this decision as well as
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others such as the Dura case cited 1mpact

litigation.

Finally, NAASA believes that
investors clearly benefit from the
availability of state law causes of action
with broad standards of Jliability. These
generally prohibit larger categories of
conduct 1n federal securities claims iIn either
10(b) of the Exchange Act, or Section 11 under
the Securities Act of 1933.

Many state law claims such as
misrepresentation and common law  fraud
prohibit entire categories of fraudulent
conduct outside the mere preparation and
dissemination of company Tfinancials. These
claims are generally unavailable to plaintiffs
in the federal context.

In contrast, the federal securities
claims, many state statutes and precedents set
out their own schemes of liability and damages
quite distinct from the rule for Federal 10(b)

claims as set forth 1In Dura Pharmaceuticals v.
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Broundo. For example, violations of many

states securities acts do not require proof of
causation.

Before embarking on a -- and there
are many topics that have been expressed by
other panels here today that are of tremendous
interest. And 1 wish 1 could comment on all
of them because 1t"s really a fun exercise.

CHAIRMAN NICOLAISEN: well, we"re
going to have to ask you to sum up here
quickly.

MR. STAPLES: So, now, 1 will sum
up and say | wish 1 could comment on them.
Thank you, very much.

CHAIRMAN NICOLAISEN: Thank you.
We®"lIl turn next to Michael Young, who 1i1s a
partner of Willkie Farr & Gallagher. And I™m
sure Michael may have some different views.

MR.  YOUNG: Mr. Chairman and
members of the Committee. I have spent more
than 25 years working with and defending the
accounting profession. And what 1°d like to
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focus on i1s what | perceive to be the core
problem with accountant®s liability, which iIn
my own view the draft Addendum does not really
come to grips with.

Let me start with the proposition,
if I may, that at 1i1ts core, our system of
justice 1s not skewed against the accounting
profession. I an familiar with the concerns
that accounting i1s too complex, that juries
are unsophisticated, juries don"t have the
experience, juries can"t come to grips with
all the complicated stuff.

I disagree with that. My own
experience -- | mean, 1 acknowledge and I
accept, and there are challenges i1In accountant
liability trial, don"t get me wrong. But on
the whole, 1In my own experience, the system
WOrks. And the great thing about a jury
trial, 1n an accounting matter iIn particular,
IS that i1t forces the litigants to break down
really complicated things into their
fundamental components and to present those
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fundamental components to a group of every day
people 1in plain English, and to make an appeal
to those every day people to apply their
common sense and their experience and judgment
and seek to come to a sensible result.

Now, 1t"s true, it 1is absolutely
true, there i1s an inherent risk iIn going to
trial. And sometimes you lose even when on
the merits you deserve to win. Unpredictable
things happen at trial, and that"s just the
way 1t is.

But an experienced litigant knows
that while you may lose sometimes when you
deserve to win, over time, the system works,
and over time justice prevails.

The core problem, In my experience,
Is not that when 1t comes to accountants, our
system of justice doesn"t work. The core
problem 1is that the accounting profession
cannot take advantage of our system of justice
because 1t cannot run the risk in the firm-
threatening case of presenting i1ts case at
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trial.

And at this point, everybody i1n the
Committee knows the reason. And that i1s the
increasing levels of market capitalization of
public companies, combined with the expansion
of the securities laws that Kathryn just
finished talking about, have taken damages to
a level where they are simply 1In the
stratosphere.

And you can"t afford to present
your case to trial, because you are running
the risk that that will be the end of the
firm.

You know, I had a conversation with
a general counsel once where 1 thought we had
a really good case. And I said to him, let me
take this case to trial. And he said, Mike,
listen to what I have to deal with. If we"re
going to take an approach of trying these
cases, | have to win. Not just your case, but
the case after that, the case after that, the
case after that. 1"ve got to win all of them,

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

160

and that"s not going to happen.

I cannot assume I"m going to win
all those cases. So, get out there and
settle. And of course, that"s how the cases
end. You know, the most recent statistic Iis
that there have been 2,105 class actions,
2,105 class actions commenced pursuant to the
"95 revisions to the securities laws.

Of  those, according to Risk
Metrics, six have gone to verdict. Six out of
2,105. And by the way, the score 1is three
wins, three losses. The two most recent
verdicts really tell the story by themselves.

In one, the plaintiffs sought $20
billion. The result, a defense verdict. The
defense won. In the other, 1 don"t know what
the plaintiff®s sought, but the result was a
verdict against the defendant. Companies 1In
both cases of $280 million. Now, I should add
as a footnote, the case for $20 billion where
the company won, the defense verdict, 1t cost
between $50 and $80 million of defense costs.
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So, the win was only 50 or $80 million,
depending on which information you go to.

Those were two <cases against
companies. A public company has to deal with
this problem, 1f i1ts unlucky, once, If 1It"s
really unlucky, twice. The accounting
profession has to deal with it nonstop. It is
a regular fTeature of daily existence that
there are fTirm-debilitating cases iIn the
inventory.

And I want to pause here. Because
I want to pick up on something Kayla Gillan
said earlier. And 1 think 1t"s something we
all agree with. And that i1s the system needs
to be fair. The system needs to be fair.

The thing that goes through my mind
on the 1i1ssue of fTairness 1i1s that a public
company when 1t comes to our securities laws,
Is at risk for 1ts own market capitalization.

It"s different for the accounting
profession. Each accounting firm has
potential risk for the entirety of the
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combined market capitalizations of all of 1its
clients. And | think the total right now 1s,
each of them 1s, the big six firms
collectively, are facing a total claim damages
of $140 billion.

And 1711 just wind up with this
point. The 1rony here i1s 1f the profession
could actually try i1ts case, present i1ts case
to a jury, 1t may win. It may do just fine.
And the first case to go to trial, and today,
It may be the only one. There may have been
another. In the first case to go to trial
under the revisions to the securities laws iIn

1995, classic case.

There was a fraud. The auditors
missed 1t. They had been given forged
documents. It was presented to a jury iIn a

four-week trial, the jury®"s verdict was for
the accounting firm. The accounting firm was
exonerated. The problem 1s, why could that
case go to trial? The claimed damages were
only $32 million. The accounting firm could
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afford to lose.

As 1 told the American Assembly at
Columbia, the core problem i1s that you can"t
get your day in court. [I"1l take my chances

in front of a jury, the problem i1s, | can"t

get there.

CHAIRMAN NICOLAISEN: Great. Thank
you very much. Panelists, thank you very
much. I think we"re now going to have a

lively discussion. And as you expect, these
are old 1ssues. They"ve been hashed around
for a very long time. So there®s people who
feel passionately on all aspects. And what
I"d ask, and that"s fine, what 1 ask iIs that
we respect each other and do our best to
really dig out nuggets of iInformation that we
think are important to present today.

So, 11l turn 11t over to Bob
Glauber at this point. But 1f |1 could,
Kathryn, 1f I could just ask you one question.
Actually, two. The sensitivity to disclosing,
to 1issuing audited financial statements you
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believe would create additional liability for
the firms. And you quoted a lot of numbers,
and a lot of iInformation In your submission.
And some of that seemed to me that you said at
least as | read 1i1t, ordinary day-to-day
litigation might run in the 50 to 100 million
category. Those are not what you"re talking
about. You"re talking about catastrophic
losses. Catastrophic losses you would favor
caps for. | assume that"s a cap In excess of
100 million, or some number more than what
you"re talking about there.

But i1f you could at least highlight
what you meant by caps, and then also, what is
it that would be In those financial statements
1T you can answer, or chose to answer, that is
going to so excite the plaintiff"s bar that
they see value that they haven®t seen before?

MS. OBERLY: Sure. As to the first
question, | know that a number of different
methodologies, 1f you will, for approaching
the cap question have been talked about. Some
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might be a percenta